Role of chondrocyte antigen presentation in osteoarthritis



A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Medical Microbiology Medical Microbiology,Interdisciplinary Program GRADUATE SCHOOL Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2020 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University . บทบาทของเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนในการนำเสนอแอนติเจนในโรคข้อเสื่อม



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรดุษฎีบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ สหสาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ บัณฑิตวิทยาลัย จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2563 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Thesis Title	Role of chondrocyte antigen presentation in
	osteoarthritis
Ву	Miss Panjana Sengprasert
Field of Study	Medical Microbiology
Thesis Advisor	Assistant Professor RANGSIMA REANTRAGOON, M.D. Ph.D.

Accepted by the GRADUATE SCHOOL, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Doctor of Philosophy

Dean of the GRADUATE SCHOOL
(Associate Professor THUMNOON NHUJAK, Ph.D.)
DISSERTATION COMMITTEE
Chairman
(Professor NATTIYA HIRANKARN, M.D. Ph.D.)
Thesis Advisor
(Assistant Professor RANGSIMA REANTRAGOON, M.D.
Ph.D.)
Examiner
(DIREKRIT CHIEWCHENGCHOL, M.D. Ph.D.)
Examiner
(Professor TANAPAT PALAGA, Ph.D.)
External Examiner
(Associate Professor Ponpan Matangkasombut Choopong,
M.D. Ph.D.)

ปัณจณา เส็งประเสริฐ : บทบาทของเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนในการนำเสนอแอนติเจนในโรคข้อเสื่อม. (Role of chondrocyte antigen presentation in osteoarthritis) อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก : ผ.ศ. พญ. ดร.รังสิมา เหรียญตระกูล

โรคข้อเข่าเสื่อมเป็นโรคที่เกิดจากการเสื่อมสลายของส่วนประกอบต่างๆบริเวณข้อ โดยเฉพาะ ้อย่างยิ่งการแตกสลายตรงบริเวณกระดูกอ่อนผิวข้อ ส่งผลให้เซลล์กระดูกอ่อนซึ่งเป็นเซลล์สำคัญในบริเวณ นี้สูญเสียคุณสมบัติในการควบคุมสมดุลในการสร้างและสลายกระดูกอ่อน ทำให้เกิดอาการเสื่อมของข้อ ้นอกจากนี้เซลล์กระดูกอ่อนยังสามารถกระตุ้นเซลล์ในระบบภูมิคุ้มกัน อาทิเช่น T cell ในผู้ป่วยข้อเข่า เสื่อมได้ ซึ่งอาจจะเป็นตัวแปรสำคัญที่ทำให้เกิดความรุนแรงของโรคในผู้ป่วยได้ แต่อย่างไรก็ตามยังไม่เป็น ที่ทราบแน่ชัดว่าเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนมีหน้าที่หรือบทบาทในการกระตุ้นระบบภูมิคุ้มกันในโรคข้อเสื่อมได้ ้อย่างไร ในงานวิจัยนี้จึงสนใจที่จะศึกษาการตอบสนองของเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนในผู้ป่วยข้อเข่าเสื่อมเมื่อถูก กระตุ้นด้วย IFN-γ และ proteoglycan aggrecan ซึ่งเป็นสารที่เกิดจากการสลายของกระดูกอ่อนที่ สามารถพบได้ในน้ำไขข้อของผู้ป่วย รวมทั้งศึกษาความสามารถของเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนในการนำเสนอ proteoglycan aggrecan ให้แก่ T cell ในข้อด้วย โดยจากการศึกษาพบว่า เซลล์กระดูกอ่อนของผู้ป่วย ข้อเข่าเสื่อมที่กระตุ้นด้วย IFN-**γ** จะมีการแสดงออกของ MHC class I และ II บนผิวเซลล์มากขึ้น เมื่อ กระตุ้นเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนด้วย IFN-γ ร่วมกับ proteoglycan aggrecan peptide ตำแหน่งที่ P16-31 และ P263-280 สามารถเหนี่ยวนำให้เซลล์กระดูกอ่อน มีการแสดงออกของ CD80 และ CD86 บนผิว เซลล์มากขึ้น และมีการหลั่ง IL-6, IL-8 และ TNF**α** ในปริมาณที่มากด้วย นอกจากนี้ยังพบว่าเซลล์กระดูก อ่อน สามารถนำเสนอ P263-280 และ P16-31 ให้กับ T cell ที่สกัดมาจาก infrapatellar fat pads ได้ และกระตุ้นให้ T cell นั้นมีการเพิ่มจำนวนได้ (T cell proliferation) จากการทดลองนี้ชี้ให้เห็นว่า IFN-γ ร่วมกับ proteoglycan aggrecan ตำแหน่งที่ P16-31 และ P263-280 อาจเป็นปัจจัยหนึ่งที่ช่วยเพิ่ม ้ความสามารถในการเป็น antigen presenting cell ของเซลล์กระดูกอ่อนได้ ผลการศึกษาที่ได้จะเป็น ความรู้ที่สำคัญที่จะนำไปพัฒนาการรักษาโรคข้อเข่าเสื่อมต่อไป

สาขาวิชา จุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ ปีการศึกษา 2563

ลายมือชื่อชื่อ	นิสิต	
ลายมือชื่อ	อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก	•

6087783820 : MAJOR MEDICAL MICROBIOLOGY

KEYWORD: Osteoarthritis, Chodrondrocyte, Proteoglycan aggrecan, Antigen presentation

Panjana Sengprasert : Role of chondrocyte antigen presentation in osteoarthritis. Advisor: Asst. Prof. RANGSIMA REANTRAGOON, M.D. Ph.D.

Osteoarthritis (OA) is an inflammatory disorder characterized by degeneration of joint components, especially the cartilage. Chondrocytes are found in articular cartilage and play a role in cartilage production and degradation. Several studies found that chondrocytes not only control the cartilage metabolism, but also play a role in immune responses. However, the role of chondrocytes in the pathogenesis of OA is still unclear. In this study, we investigated the responses of OA chondrocytes after stimulating with IFN- \mathbf{V} and proteoglycan aggrecan and also determined antigen presentation function of chondrocytes to present proteoglycan aggrecan peptide to T cells. We found that OA chondrocyte upregulate MHC class I and II on their cell surface after IFN- γ stimulation. Proteoglycan aggrecan peptides, especially P16-31 and P263-280, can stimulate chondrocyte to express CD80 and 86, and secrete high levels of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF α . Moreover, chondrocytes were able to present the P263-280 and P16-31 peptides to autologous T cells isolated from infrapatellar fat pads and stimulated T cell proliferation. These results indicate proteoglycan aggrecan peptides in the presence of IFN- \mathbf{V} induces antigen presentation function of chondrocytes. The knowledge from this study might be used as a foundation for further therapeutic development.

Field of Study: Medical Microbiology Academic Year: 2020 Student's Signature Advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor, Asst. Prof. Dr. Rangsima Reantragoon, for giving me a good opportunity to study Ph.D. program and do this project. During four years, she always provides intelligent supervision, helpful suggestion and encouragement throughout my Ph.D. life. It was a great privilege and honor to work under her guidance.

I would like to show my appreciation to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Jongkonnee Wongpiyabovorn and Dr. Wipasiri Soonthornchai for giving me a cytokine IFN- γ and primary keratinocytes which were used throughout my project. I would also like to sincerely thank to Asst. Prof. Dr. Asada Leelahavanichkul and his research team for giving me a Hek-blue cells and reagents to test endotoxin contamination of my peptides. My project could not complete without these kindness helps.

I would also like to sincerely thank to the Division of Immunology, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University and P' Pim who always gives me the kindness suggestions about study and examination planning.

In addition, I would like to thanks all of my committee for their helpful suggestion to fulfill and complete of my thesis.

My appreciation also extends to Dr. Pimpayao Sodsai, Dr. Areerat Kunanopparay, Dr. Chamrat Kaewraemruaen, Dr. Pattarin Tangtanatakul, Dr. Jiraphorn Issara-Aumphorn, entire member in RR team and Immunology laboratory on the 17th floor Aor Por Ror building and my friends for their help, support and encouragement.

My Ph.D. program was supported by The 100th Anniversary Chulalongkorn University for Doctoral Scholarship and CU Graduate School Thesis Grant from Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University.

Lastly, I am indebted to my family, my parents, my older-sister, my brother-in-raw and my nephew for their love, understand and unconditional support. They have always supported me no matter what I do. I cannot succeed in my Ph.D. life without them.

V

Panjana Sengprasert

TABLE OF CONTENTS

F	Page
ABSTRACT (THAI)	iii
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	.iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	. vi
LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	. ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	1
CHAPTER I	3
	3
LITERATURE REVIEW	4
RATIONALE	23
RESEARCH QUESTIONS	24
HYPOTHESISลุมกลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	24
OBJECTIVES	25
CHAPTER II	26
METHODOLOGY	26
CHAPTER III	35
RESULTS	35
PART I	35
(CHONDROCYTE STIMULATION BY PG PEPTIDE)	35
PART II	56

(RNA MICROARRAY AND GENE VALIDATION)	56
PART III	70
(ANTIGEN PRESENTATION FUNCTION OF CHONDROCYTES)	70
CHAPTER IV	
DISCUSSION	79
CHAPTER V	85
CONCLUSION	85
APPENDIX	
REFERENCES	95
VITA	
จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University	

LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1 Proteoglycan aggrecan (PG), ovalbumin and CEF peptide sequences	28
Table 2 Oligonucleotide sequences of forward and reverse primers for RT-PCR	32
Table 3 Expression level and function of DEGs of PG peptide- IFN- γ -treated	
condition compared with IFN- γ -only treated condition	65



LIST OF FIGURES

	Page
Figure 1 Knee anatomy (adapted from Wilson C., 2016)	4
Figure 2 Schematic of articular cartilage matrix region (adapted from Martel-Pelletie I., et al., 2016)	er 5
Figure 3 Structure of proteoglycan aggrecan (adapted from Roughley, P.J. and Mort J.S., 2014)	ι, 7
Figure 4 Illustration of digestion point of MMPs (below, blue) and ADAMTS (above, red) on human proteoglycan aggrecan. G1, G2 and G3 are globular domains 1-3, IGE is interglobular domain, KS is keratin sulfate binding region, CS is chondroitin sulfate binding region and arrows represents the cleavage sites of the enzymes (adapted from Struglics, A., et al., 2006)) = 9
Figure 5 Schematic represents factors on OA pathogenesis (adapted from Musumer G., et al., 2015)	ci, .10
Figure 6 Schematic shows joint alteration during the onset of OA (adapted from Musumeci, G., et al., 2015)	.11
Figure 7 Cartilage homeostasis in normal (left) and pathological OA (right) condition (adapted from Cucchiarini M., et al., 2016)	าร .13
Figure 8 Illustration of proteolysis of proteoglycan aggrecan in pericellular matrix a interterritorial matrix of OA cartilages (adapted from Struglics, A., et al., 2006)	nd .14
Figure 9 Schematic of antigen processing and presentation by MHC class I molecul on antigen presenting cells (adapt from Yewdell, J. W., et al., 2003)	.e .18
Figure 10 Schematic of antigen processing and presentation by MHC class II molecule on antigen presenting cells (adapt from Vyas, J. M., et al., 2008)	.19
Figure 11 schematic of IFN- γ treatment induce expression of MHC class II molecule via JAK/STAT pathway (adapt from Ting, J.P.Y. and Trowsdale, J.J.C., 2002)	es .20

Figure 20 Histogram of costimulatory and MHC molecules expressed on surface of chondrocytes, keratinocytes and MoDCs. A, Primary chondrocytes from OA patient B, primary keratinocytes (ATCC) and C, IFN- γ -treated DCs were stimulated with IFN- γ along with P16-31 (upper panel), P263-280 (middle panel) and P2379-2394 (lower panel) for 48 hours. Expression of CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR were investigated by flow cytometry. The expression of surface markers on unstimulated

Figure 23 Pro-inflammatory cytokine production in OA chondrocytes in response to proteoglycan aggrecan peptide stimulation with IFN- γ treatment. IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α production from 3 OA chondrocytes were determined by ELISA after cells were treated with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) with or without 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ for 48 hours. Y axis represents concentration of cytokines in pg/ml. Data is shown as mean ± SEM and statistical significance were calculated by one-way ANOVA with bonferroni post hoc test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; *** p < 0.001).

Figure 26 IL-6 production at various time points following stimulation with PG peptides and IFN- γ A, Expression of IL-6 mRNA expression in OA chondrocytes (N = 3) was investigated by real-time PCR after treatment with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and 100 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) at 6, 24 and 48 hours after stimulation. mRNA expression was standardized with expression levels of GAPDH and shown as relative expression level on y-axis. B, IL-6 protein levels from OA chondrocytes (N = 3) was determined by ELISA at 6, 24 and 48 hours after stimulation. Data is shown as mean ± SEM and statistical significance was calculated by one-way ANOVA with bonferroni post hoc test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; *** p ≤ 0.001).

Figure 27 Total RNA extraction and validation of IL-6 production from peptidestimulated chondrocytes. Chondrocytes from 3 knee OA patients were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and 100 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) for 6 hours and collected for total RNA extraction. A, Quality of extracted RNA

Figure 32 Gene expression of proteolytic enzymes in PG peptide stimulated chondrocytes. A, Heatmap showing expression level of MMPs and ADAMTS genes in unstimulated, IFN- γ -only and IFN- γ with eighter P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 peptides treated chondrocytes from 3 OA patients. Gene expression level in each

กาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Figure 35 Analysis of T cell proliferation after co-cultured with stimulated chondrocytes. Primary chondrocytes (N=5) were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and pulsed with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) or control peptide (OVA and CEF peptides) for 3 hours before co-culture with CFSE-labeled autologous T cells from IPFPs for 7 days. A, Comparison of T cell proliferation between co-culture with IFN- γ only-treated chondrocytes and unstimulated chondrocytes in each individual. T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads were used as a control. B, Comparison of T cell proliferation between co-culture with PG peptide pulsed-chondrocytes and IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes in each individual. Y axis represents percentage of T cell proliferation and X axis represents chondrocyte stimuli conditions. Net T cell proliferative level in each condition was calculated from subtraction of percentage of T cell-alone proliferation from percentage of stimulated T cell proliferation of each individual patient.

)ifferences of T cell proliferation was calculated by paired-T test (*, p < 0.05; **, p	<
.01; ***, p< 0.001)	.73

Figure 39 Endotoxin test of synthetic peptides. HEK-Blue cells were treated with PG peptides, P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, at concentration of 10 µg/ml and 50 µg/ml and cultured for 24 hours. Supernatant was collected to test endotoxin contamination. LPS treated HEK-Blue cells was used as positive control and culture medium treated cells was used as negative control. Endotoxin contamination was

detected by measuring the absorbance at 620 nm. Statistical significance was	
calculated from mean ± SEM (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p< 0.001)	88



xvii

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADAMTS	:	Disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs	
B2M	:	Beta-2-microglobulin	
BMPs	:	bone morphogenetic protein	
CD	:	Cluster of differentiation	
CEF	:	Cytomegalovirus, Epstein-Barr virus and Influenza virus	
CFSE	:	Carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester	
Col II	:	type II collagen	
COL2A1	:	type II collagen alpha chain	
COMP	:	Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein	
CPPD	:	calcium pyrophosphate dehydrate	
CS	:	Chondrocitin sulfate	
CTX-II	:	Collagen type II-degrading molecule	
DEGs	:	Differential expressed genes	
ECM	:	Extracellular matrix	
FGFs	:	fibroblast growth factors	
GAPDH	:	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase	
GM-CSF	:	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulaing factor	
HA	:	Hyaluronic acid	
HC gp-39	:	Human cartilage glycoprotein-39	
HLA	:	Human leukocyte antigen	
ICAM-1	:	intracellular adhesion molecule-17981788	
IFN-γ	:	Interferon gamma	
IGD	:	Interglobular domain	
IGF-I	:	insulin-like growth factor I	
IL	:	Interleukin	
IPFP	:	infrapatellar fat pads	
JAK/STAT	:	Janus kinase/signal transducer and activator of transcription	
KEGG	:	Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes pathway	
KS	:	Keratan sulfate	
LAMP2	:	Lysosome-associated membrane protein 2	
LFA-1	:	ligand for leukocyte associated antigen-1	
LIF	:	Leukemia inhibitor factor	
MAPK	:	Mitogen-activated protein kinase	
MHC	:	Major histocompatibility complex	

MMPS	:	Matrix metalloproteases
MoDC	:	Human monocyte derived dendritic cell
MYD88	:	Myeloid differentiation primary response 88
NF-kB	:	Nuclear factor kappa B
NK	:	Natural killer cells
NOS	:	nitric oxide synthase
OA	:	Osteoarthritis
OVA	:	ovalbumin
PG	:	Proteoglycan
PGE2	:	Prostaglandin E2
PTGS2	:	Prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2
ROS	:	Reactive oxygen species
TAP	:	transporter for antigen processing protein
TGF-β	:	transforming growth factor
TIMPs	:	tissue inhibitors of MMPs
TLR	:	Toll like receptor
TNF- α	:	tumor necrosis factor α
TRAF	:	TNF receptor associated factor
VCAM1	:	Vascular cell adhesion molecule 1

จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University 2

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Osteoarthritis (OA) is a common degenerative joint disease induced by multifactorial factors including genetic, biomechanical, biochemical and metabolic factors. This degeneration causes abnormal remodeling of the joint leading to low-grade inflammation, pain and disability in humans, particularly in older adults. Generally, OA can occur in several joints in the body such as the hands, hip or knees; however, knee OA is the most prevalent (over 50%). Pathogenesis of the disease is characterized by joint tissue damage, cartilage degradation, bone remodeling, bone sclerosis, synovial hypertrophy and osteophyte formation. Symptoms of OA compose of joint stiffness, muscle weakness, joint swelling and deformation. In some cases, cracking and creaking sounds, and loss of joint motion are also observed in patients that leads to a reduction in quality of life. Nowadays, treatment of OA is based on exercise therapy and administration of analgesics and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). However, these treatment methods cannot completely cure the disease, but only reduce the symptoms of the patients. Besides, cell-based therapy for cartilage repair is alternative treatment. Chondrocyte is one of the optimal cell sources for this therapeutic. However, chondrocytes cannot only control cartilage repair, but they also response to immune system in OA pathogenesis and role of chondrocyte in immune response is still unclear. Therefore, studies on OA, especially on chondrocyte function in immune response and cause of inflammation in OA patients, will be beneficial in further modifying treatment of the disease. Moreover, knowledge of biochemical biomarkers expressed during early cartilage degradation may be useful in developing treatments before cartilage degradation becomes severe.

LITERATURE REVIEW

The human knee joint

Anatomy of human knee

The human knee is a complex joint at the juncture of the thigh bone (femur) and shin bone (tibia) linked to many ligaments and tendons to increase joint strength and joint stability (1). The surface of these bones at the knee joints are covered with cartilage and surrounded by tissues, such as synovial tissue and infrapatellar fat pads (Figure 1) (2). Both the cartilage and surrounding tissues function to absorb and reduce the friction during joint movement. There are extracellular matrixes (ECM) surrounding the joint such as collagen, proteoglycan, glycosaminoglycans, keratin sulfate and chondroitin sulfate, giving strength and flexibility (3). In a healthy knee joint, the smoothness and thickness of the cartilage layer results in a suitable gap size between the femur and tibia that enables the joint to move easily (2). If there are any abnormalities or destruction of the joint cartilage, the gap space will narrow, increasing difficulty in joint movement (1, 4).



Figure 1 Knee anatomy (adapted from Wilson C., 2016)

The human articular cartilage

The human articular cartilage

The human articular cartilage exists at the end of the tibia and femur and function to distribute loads across the joints. It is composed of two important parts; (i) a dense ECM compartment and (ii) a cellular compartment, in which the majority of cells are the articular chondrocytes (5). The articular cartilage function to reduce friction surface during joint motion, and to resist tensile, shear and compressive forces. The cartilage contains 4 tissue layers: a superficial, middle, deep, and cartilage calcification layer (Figure 2). The superficial layer is the outer most layer and function to protect the deeper layers from shear stress (3, 5). Each layer contains a large number of ECM components such as glycoproteins, proteoglycans, hyaluronan and collagen (6, 7). The cartilage is formed predominantly from type II collagen (8). Proteoglycans and other non-collagenous proteins bind and stabilize fibrillar collagen network (12). Intrafibrillar space within the collagen also contains water (over 60%) and nutrients, including sodium, calcium, chloride, potassium and oxygen dissolving in this fluid (5). The flow of water from synovial fluid into the intrafibrillar space help transport and distribute nutrients to chondrocytes (5).





Articular chondrocytes and their biological function

Articular chondrocytes are resident cells located in the matrix cavity of cartilage and occupy about 2% of the cartilage volume in adults (5). Chondrocytes originate from condensation of mesenchymal progenitors and differentiate to chondroprogenitors, which predominantly produce collagen types II, IX and XI (8). The morphology of chondrocytes on cartilage surface is flattened and becomes rounder and larger into the deeper zones (9). Although chondrocytes function to synthesize, maintain and repair ECM; however, they produce different types of ECM components when located in different cartilage layers. Chondrocytes in the superficial layer are multipotent and produce hyaluronic acid and proteoglycan 4 (lubricin) to allow for better movement of the joint (3). Chondrocytes in the middle and deep layers function to produce collagen and proteoglycan aggrecan to maintain cartilage formation and turnover of these ECM is very low (3).

Collagen

Collagen is the major protein found in cartilage and make up about 60% of cartilage matrix (10). Collagen fibril acts as a structural backbone and is mainly composed of type II collagen. During type II collagen synthesis, N-terminal and C-terminal of pro-collagen are removed by proteolytic enzymes and fibrils assembly occurs (10). Also, type II collagen fibrils associate with other components, including type IX, XI, and VI collagen, fibromodulin, decorin, biglycan and cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) to form collagen network and endoskeleton (11). These collagen scaffold maintain and provide tensile strength of cartilage (12). Under normal conditions, the turnover rate of collagen network is very low and has a long half-life of 117 years or until they are damaged (8).

Proteoglycan aggrecan

Aggrecan is a large aggregate of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycans, the second most abundant component found in cartilage (8). Monomers of aggrecan consist of more than 2,400 amino acids of core protein containing three globular domains: G1, G2 and G3; linked to glycosaminoglycan attachment regions, including keratin sulfate domain (KS) and two chondroitin sulfate domains (CS1 and CS2) on this core protein

(Figure 3) (13). The G1 domain is located on the amino terminus of the core protein. This domain interacts with hyaluronic acid (HA) and this interaction is stabilized by a link protein. Moreover, there is immunoglobulin folding motif in this domain. The protein containing immunoglobulin structures are mostly related to cell recognition or immune reaction (13). The G2 domain contains homologous region with the G1 domain; however, it does not bind to HA (13). The G1 and G2 domains are separated by interglobular domain (IGD) which is a peptide containing proteolytic cleavage sites of many proteinases (13). The G3 domain is located on the carboxy terminus of the core protein and has a predominant function for aggrecan trafficking and secretion from within chondrocytes into ECM (13). Between G2 and G3 domains contains a KSdomain and two CS-domains. The function of these two types of glycosaminoglycan domains is not known, however, they are important in enhancing the load-bearing capability of aggrecans (14). Binding of these glycosaminoglycans provide an increase of negative charges on aggrecan (13, 15). The negatively charged group on glycosaminoglycan carry a lot of mobile counter positively charged ions inducing difference in ion concentration between inside and outside of cartilage (14). This osmotic imbalance causes water to be drawn into the cartilage and induce aggrecan to become swollen and expanded, resulting in increased elasticity of cartilage to resist compressive loads (13, 15). Nonetheless, glycosaminoglycans can mask T cell epitopes of core proteins and prevent T cell stimulation in the immune system (16).



Figure 3 Structure of proteoglycan aggrecan (adapted from Roughley, P.J. and Mort, J.S., 2014)

Turnover of aggrecan (with age)

Unlike type II collagen, the structure of proteoglycan aggrecan structure is not stable throughout life. Proteoglycan aggrecan has a half-life of 25 years (13). The core protein of proteoglycan aggrecan is susceptible to digestion by protease enzymes, including matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) and a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs (ADAMTS) (13). These enzymes are zinc-dependent endopeptidase that are produced by chondrocytes and synovial cells (13). In normal cartilage, both MMP and ADAMTS digestion of aggrecan in normal cartilage is controlled by physiological activators including cathepsin B and tissue inhibitors of MMPs (TIMPs) (17). MMPs, especially MMP3, can digest aggrecan in the IGD at various cleavage sites including Asn³⁶⁰-Phe³⁶¹, Pro⁴⁰³-Ile⁴⁰⁴ and Asp⁴⁶⁰-Leu⁴⁶¹, resulting in two fragments generated (Figure 4) (18-22). One fragment is released into the synovial fluid, while the other one that contains the G1 domain remain bound to HA and could be used for binding of newly synthesized aggrecan (13). In addition to MMPs, aggrecan contains several cleavage sites for ADAMTS, one site located in the IGD (Glu³⁷³-Ala³⁷⁴) and four additional sites (Glu¹⁵⁶⁴-Gly¹⁵⁶⁵, Glu¹⁷³³-Gly¹⁷³⁴, Glu¹⁸³⁸-Ala¹⁸³⁹ and Glu¹⁹³⁸-Leu¹⁹³⁹) located in the CS2 region (Figure 4) (18, 23-25).

Although aggrecans can be newly synthesized by chondrocytes to substitute the digested aggrecan fragments; however, the complete structure of proteoglycan aggrecan is synthesized lower in aging (13). With increasing age, the length of glycosaminoglycan side chains, which render core proteins from proteolytic enzymes become shorter and have changes in sulfonation patterns of CS and KS (13, 26). While the ability of chondrocytes in proteoglycan aggrecan synthesis decreases, the production of proteolytic enzymes by chondrocytes increase with age. The imbalance between aggrecan production and degradation might be induce progressive destruction of cartilage in osteoarthritis (27).



Figure 4 Illustration of digestion point of MMPs (below, blue) and ADAMTS (above, red) on human proteoglycan aggrecan. G1, G2 and G3 are globular domains 1-3, IGD is interglobular domain, KS is keratin sulfate binding region, CS is chondroitin sulfate binding region and arrows represents the cleavage sites of the enzymes (adapted from Struglics, A., et al., 2006)

Osteoarthritis

Osteoarthritis (OA) is the most common type of arthritis found in arthritic patients. It is a multi-factorial disease which is characterized by synovial inflammation and cartilage loss, resulting in joint stiffness, swelling and mobility loss (28). OA can be classified into 2 different forms, including primary OA, which is a genetic-dependent disease, and secondary OA, which is a post-traumatic disease (29). Although primary and secondary OA occur form different factors; however, their pathology and complication of inflammation reactions are similar (29).

Risk factors of OA

Risk factors of the disease can be divided into 2 main groups: predisposition factors and susceptibility factors, as shown in Figure 5 (28). Predisposing factors include age, gender, genetics, obesity and bone metabolism (28, 30). Aging causes muscle mass loss, leading to changes in joint loading and progression to OA. Over 70% of OA patients was aged over 65 years (31). Indeed, chondrocytes cannot replicate throughout their lives because of cell senescence, which increases with age. Senescent chondrocytes lose their ability to repair and maintain ECM (32). Moreover, chondrocytes in the aging population undergo apoptotic death which results in a decrease in chondrocyte number in the cartilage (33). Women aged over 60 years have symptomatic knee OA more than men (34). Obesity can initiate pathogenesis of OA due to overload of the joint. Overload on weight-bearing joints can activate chondrocytes to degrade cartilage. A reduction of 5 kg of body weight can reduce the risk of OA by 50% (35).

Susceptible factors include daily habitual activities such as exercise and diet (30). Physical activity and movement are predominant factors that induce cartilage destruction in healthy joints. Repetitive movements or wrong movements from occupation or exercise can cause joint injury and lead to secondary OA (36, 37). Not only habitual activities, but diet and nutrition also influence the quality of life. Lack of vitamin C and vitamin K can increase the risk of OA (38-40). Low levels of vitamin C, which has antioxidant properties, can cause the inability to inhibit reactive oxygen species (ROS) in chondrocytes, leading to collagen destruction in cartilage and viscosity reduction (38, 39). Low levels of vitamin K in plasma increases osteophyte formation and joint space narrowing in the knee (40). All of these different risk factors can cause the development of OA by alteration of biomechanical loading and biochemical factors in the joint (31, 41).



Figure 5 Schematic represents factors on OA pathogenesis (adapted from Musumeci, G., et al., 2015)

Mechanical changes in OA

Joint overload is a major factor that can cause unfavorable biomechanical conditions, including malalignment, loss of meniscal tissue, cartilage lesions, ligament laxity, joint instability and trauma (42). Malalignment causes alteration in load distribution across the tibiofemoral compartment, increasing stress on cartilage and subchondral bone (42). Loss of meniscal tissue, joint instability and ligament laxity shifts the central loading area to a more peripheral location, leading to abnormal overload of the cartilage and additional trauma to the joint (43). This trauma can increase metabolic and oxidative stress of chondrocytes and promote chondrocyte senescence and cartilage damage (42, 43). Lesions on the cartilage are exposed to the subchondral bone, resulting in subchondral bone endplate stiffening and microcracks (43). These biomechanical changes exceed the ability of the joint to maintain and repair itself, resulting in joint destruction and a decrease in bone remodeling (Figure 6) (28, 43, 44).





Biochemical changes in OA

In normal cartilage, ECM biosynthesis and degradation are in balance; however, in knee OA, this balance is disturbed and biochemical substances related to the progression of OA are also altered (45). Cartilage mineralization is one of the causes of OA. Accumulation of mineral in the form of crystal structures, such as calcium pyrophosphate dehydrate (CPPD) and hydroxy apatite, which are caused by an imbalance of phosphate and pyrophosphate level controls was observed in hip and knee OA (46). These calcium crystal accumulation affect cartilage calcification and its prevalence increases with age (46).

Indeed, hypercalcification of cartilage is also caused by hypertrophy of chondrocytes after exposure to several cytokines secreted from adipose tissue (46). Increase in inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1 β , IL-6 and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) can effect on cartilage destruction by promoting chondrocytes to produce cartilage catabolic enzymes (MMPs and ADAMTS) and decrease production of catabolic enzyme inhibitors (47). Also, these cytokines can induce damage of subchondral bone and induce chondrocytes to produce anabolic mediators including transforming growth factor (TGF)- β , insulin-like growth factor I (IGF-I), bone morphogenetic protein (BMPs) and fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) at high levels, leading to osteophyte formation in OA patients (8). Alteration of these biochemical substances may further induce chondrocyte senescence and hypertrophy and stimulate OA-associated cascades, resulting in further cartilage catabolism and increased degradation (Figure 7) (48).



Figure 7 Cartilage homeostasis in normal (left) and pathological OA (right) conditions (adapted from Cucchiarini M., et al., 2016)

Biomarkers in OA

According to the biochemical changes in chondrocytes, several biological processes generate molecules that are secreted into the synovial fluid that can be used as an indicator to estimate disease progression. One biomarker that is widely detected to identify the disease level is protease enzymes in synovial fluid or peripheral blood of patients. Synovial fluid MMP1 and MMP3 levels are elevated after knee injury and are used to predict joint space narrowing in knee OA (17).

Another type of biomarker is cartilage matrix molecules released into the synovial fluid (48). Among the collagen degradation markers, CTX-II (a collagen type II-degrading molecule) and COMP (cartilage oligomeric matrix protein) are present in synovial fluid and serum at high levels in early OA (45). Increasing levels of these molecules correlates with a higher severity of knee OA on radio imaging (45). Moreover, high concentrations of type II procollagen, which indicates collagen synthesis, is found in synovial fluid and correlates with early stage of OA (49).

Because proteoglycan aggrecans have the half-life shorter than collagen, therefore aggrecan fragments generated from aggrecan turnover in OA cartilages are also proposed as one of OA biomarker (26). After proteolysis by proteases, several neoepitopes are generated and secreted into the synovial fluid (Figure 8). In pericellular matrix, MMPs cleave IGD on proteoglycan aggrecan and neo-epitope FFGV-G2-G3 fragments and HA bound G1 fragments are generated. The HA bound G1 fragments on chondrocyte surface are endocytosed into the cells, while the FFGV-G2-G3 fragments are further digested by ADAMTS and their digested fragments secreted into the synovial fluid (18). For interterritorial matrix, turnover of proteoglycan aggrecan starts by ADAMTS cleavage at CS2 region and followed by digestion in IGD domain, resulting in generation of neoepitope G1-TEGE fragments and ARGS-G2 fragments. These fragments are also released into the synovial fluid

(18). In OA, these neoepitopes can be used as biomarkers indicating the early state of the disease (50).



Distance (Storage)

Figure 8 Illustration of proteolysis of proteoglycan aggrecan in pericellular matrix and interterritorial matrix of OA cartilages (adapted from Struglics, A., et al., 2006).

Immunopathogenesis of knee OA

Inflammation HULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

In knee OA, cartilage breakdown is a predominant characteristic that can attribute to inflammation within the knee joint (51). Synovitis, inflammation of the synovium, is caused by contraction of degraded cartilage fragments into the synovium (31). Damaged-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) can stimulate synovium tissue-resident cells, including synoviocytes, fibroblasts, and synovial macrophages, to produce inflammatory mediators via Toll-like receptor (TLR) engagement (52). Inflammatory mediators found in OA synovium include nitric oxide synthase (NOS), prostaglandin and cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, IL-18 and TNF- α) (52, 53). Synoviocytes and synovial macrophages also secrete several chemokines including

CXCL-1, CXCL-8, CCL3, CCL5 and CCL2 into the joint space (51). These mediators activate articular chondrocytes to synthesize MMPs and ADAMTs, resulting in further cartilage degradation (54).

Innate immunity

The innate immune response is known to be activated in knee OA. Chemokines, particularly CCL2 and CCL5, recruit innate immune cells, such as natural killer (NK) cells, mast cells and macrophages into the synovium (55). Macrophages are the most abundant immune cell infiltrating in inflamed synovium that produce IL1 β and TNF- α . These cytokines increase MMP9 and MMP13 production in the cartilage, promoting cartilage breakdown and facilitating progression of OA (56). Mast cells are also present in OA synovial tissue and a high number of these cells correlates with greater degree of synovitis (54). Neutrophils are also found in synovial tissue and produce IL-1 and IL-8, increasing MMP8 production and cartilage breakdown (57). However, activated dendritic cells and natural killer (NK) cells are present in synovial tissue at low levels (51). In addition, studies have shown that synovial membrane and synovial fluid from OA patients have high levels of the complement proteins C3 and C5 convertases, which promote membrane attack complex (MAC) and pore formation on chondrocytes to lyse them (51, 54).

หาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Adaptive immunity

Studies have also shown the presence of B cells and T cells within the synovium, suggesting a role for the adaptive immune response in knee OA. Over 50% of infiltrated cells in the synovial tissue are primarily CD3+ T cells and express early activation marker (CD69), intermediate activation markers (CD25 and CD38) and late activation marker (CD45RO) on their surface, indicating their activation within the synovium (58). In synovial tissue and infrapatellar fat pads of OA patients there were higher percentages of CD4+ T cells than CD8+ T cells (59). However, the percentage of peripheral blood activated CD8+ T cells was higher than CD4+ T cells (51, 60). Effector T cells, Th1 and Th2 T cells could be found in synovial fluid and in the sublining layer of synovial membranes (61). There were five times as higher of Th1 T

cells than the Th2 subset (60). In addition, CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells (Tregs) are also increased in synovial fluid and peripheral blood of OA patients. These Tregs produced low levels of IL-10 due to lack of cell surface expression of the T cell inhibitory receptor (60).

Even though, there is no obvious study describing antigen-driven immune response in OA, however, several candidate proteins have been postulated. There is evidence of the possible immune response to human cartilage glycoprotein-39 (HC gp-39) (62). The HC gp-39 at positions 263-275 peptide induced peripheral blood T cells from OA patients to have a higher proliferative index when compared with proliferation of normal controls (62). T cell responses to type II collagen was also observed in blood and synovial fluid of OA patients (58). Type II collagen peptide (p255-274) stimulation increased T cell proliferation in OA blood and synovial fluid. Also, anti-type II collagen IgG antibodies were also present in OA serum at high levels when compared to healthy controls (63). Another cartilage component that triggers immune responses in OA is proteoglycan (PG) aggrecan. Its turnover of PG can increase proteolytic process and release PG fragments into the joint (64). The aggrecan core protein 2 is commonly found in synovial fluid of OA patients, but not observed in rheumatoid arthritis (RA) patients (65). In addition, G1 domain located on aggrecan core protein contains several T cell epitopes and can stimulate peripheral blood T cells of both OA and RA patients to have a high proliferative (64). However, only PG regions at positions 16-31 (P16-31) and 263-280 (P263-280) can be recognized by T cells in peripheral blood of OA patients (16). The p263-280 PG peptide also stimulates T cell to produce IFN- γ and TNF- α (16). These studies suggest cartilage proteins acting as T cell epitopes recognized by T cells in individuals with OA (16).

Specific antigen-driven stimulation also results in clonal expansion of T cell clones that recognize the antigen. Stimulation of blood T cell with collagen type II generates four identical variable region of beta chain (BV) of T cell clones; BV13S1, BV12, BV1 and BV16; which are found in synovial T cell of RA patients. These T cell clones may recognize collagen type II in synovium (63). In OA, there were shared usage of T cell clones; BV14, BV15, BV27 and BV29, in infrapatellar fat pad from 3

patients, but these T cell clones could not be observed in peripheral blood. This study suggests that local stimuli in the joint may drive T cell recruitment and proliferation in OA (58, 66). Although these data indicate the ability of T cells to respond to specific antigens; however, recognition of specific antigens by T cells need to be presented on major histocompatibility complex (MHC) on antigen presenting cells (67).

Antigen presentation

As described above, there are T cells that responds to cartilage peptides found in blood of OA patients. These antigen recognition T cells relies on specific epitope sequence of unfolded proteins, therefore, antigens are necessarily processed and presented by antigen presenting cells (68). Although macrophages and dendritic cells infiltrate into synovium (56), but their role in OA pathogenesis has not been obviously identified. In addition to these professional antigen presenting cells, it is clear that cells that express MHC class I and II as well as co-stimulatory molecules on their surface can present antigen to T cells (68). Chondrocytes in OA joint have been reported to be able to present antigens (67, 69). Immunohistochemistry data show high expression levels of MHC class I and class II on chondrocytes of OA patients (70).

หาลงกรณมหาวิทยาลัย

Antigen presentation via MHC-class I (endogenous antigens)

Although MHC class I and class II have the same function to present antigen to T cells; however, they recognize different pattern of antigens and stimulate different type of T cells (68). Target antigens that are processed and presented on MHC class I have been reported as intracellular or endogenous antigens, e.g. viral infection or intracellular bacteria transformation (71). The mechanism starts with digestion of endogenous antigens by protease enzymes in the proteasome. After protein digestion, digested peptides with a size of 4-20 amino acids are released and transported to endoplasmic reticulum (ER) by transporter for antigen processing (TAP) protein (72). In the ER, digested peptides with the size of 8-11 amino acid residues are folded and loaded on to MHC class I molecule by help of a chaperon, tapasin (73). Antigen-MHC class I complexes are transported to the plasma membrane and the peptide loaded on MHC class I is presented to CD8+ T cell (cytotoxic T cells) (Figure 9) (72).





Antigen presentation via MHC-class II (exogenous antigens)

MHC class II molecules are expressed by professional antigen presenting cells including dendritic cells, macrophages and B cells, but not observed on other cells (71). MHC class II binds peptides that are processed from extracellular proteins and present them to CD4+ T cells. The extracellular antigens are taken up into the cell by phagocytosis and form phagolysosomes by fusing phagosomes with lysosomes, which contain MHC class II (71). Due to the acidic pH of phagolysosome, several lytic enzymes are activated, resulting in digestion of antigens into small peptides with sizes of 13-25 amino acids (74). Protease enzyme such as cathepsin S and L are also activated and can cleave the invariant chain (li), which helps for stabilizing MHC class II molecules. However, a residue class II-associated li peptide (CLIP) is still bound to MHC class II molecule and is exchanged for the antigen peptide. The antigen
peptide-loaded MHC class II is transported to the cell membrane and presents antigen to CD4+ T cells (Figure 10) (74).



Figure 10 Schematic of antigen processing and presentation by MHC class II molecule on antigen presenting cells (adapt from Vyas, J. M., et al., 2008)

IFN- γ increase expression level of MHC class II molecule

Although MHC class II molecules are not expressed on other cells apart from dendritic cells, macrophages and B cells; however, IFN- γ stimulation can induce expression of MHC class II on non-professional APCs, including chondrocytes. Treatment of IFN- γ can increase expression level of MHC class II molecule via the Janus kinase/signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK/STAT) signaling pathway as shown in Figure 11 (75). Binding of IFN- γ on its receptor results in self-phosphorylation on JAK proteins, followed by phosphorylation of the transcription factor, STAT1 (76). The heterodimerized STAT1 protein is translocated into the nucleus and binds on a promotor element, which controls expression of class II, major histocompatibility complex, transactivator (CIITA) gene, resulting in MHC class II

expression (76). This induction could be observed in mesenchymal stem cells, endothelial cells and epithelial cells (77-79)



Figure 11 schematic of IFN-γ treatment induce expression of MHC class II molecules via JAK/STAT pathway (adapt from Ting, J.P.Y. and Trowsdale, J.J.C., 2002)

Role of chondrocytes in immunopathogenesis of OA

In normal cartilage, chondrocytes are surrounded with cartilage matrix that can protect chondrocytes from the immune cells, however, chondrocytes exposed to surrounding stimuli or other immune cells after trauma or cartilage broken can lead to immune responses to chondrocytes (80). After chondrocyte exposure to inflammatory mediators (51) e.g. IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-6; they can produce more proteolytic enzymes MMP-1, MMP-3, MMP-13, ADAMTS-4 and ADAMTS-5 and increase cartilage degradation (51, 58). Moreover, chondrocytes from OA patients have overexpression of the IL-1 receptor (IL-1R). Binding of IL-1 β to its receptor increases reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide synthase (NOS) production in chondrocytes, inducing cell apoptosis (51). In addition, IL-1 β can increase expression of chemokines MIP-3, MIP-1 β , IL-8 and MCP-1 on chondrocytes to recruit NK cells, neutrophils and macrophages into the joint (81). Furthermore, chondrocytes from OA patients is a patient express high levels of intracellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), which is a

ligand for leukocyte associated antigen-1 (LFA-1) that is present on lymphocytes. ICAM-1 helps chondrocytes to interact with T cells and increase proliferation and cytotoxic function of T cells (82). In the lesion area of OA cartilage, chondrocytes show high levels of TLR2 and TLR4 expressions on their surface (83). These two receptors bind to DAMPs derived from ECM proteins in the cartilage, such as fibronectin and hyaluronan. The receptors are activated and this enhances inflammatory cytokine production, MMP expression, NO release and prostaglandin E_2 synthesis by chondrocytes (83, 84).

Antigen presentation function of chondrocytes

Chondrocytes have been reported to act as antigen presenting cells (80). Actually, expression of MHC class I molecules (HLA-A, HLA-B and HLA-C) could be observed on surface of every nucleated cells (85). However, IFN- γ can induce MHC class I expression (75). In ankylosing spondylitis (AS), IFN- γ treatment increased expression level of HLA-B27 on chondrocyte surface and this molecule is essential for presentation of the Epstein-Barr virus-derived peptide (EBNA₂₅₈₋₂₆₆) to CD8+ T cells. This activation increased IFN- γ , perforin and granzyme B production in CD8+ T cells (86). Also, cytotoxic T cell in AS mice recognized antigen peptides of influenza A virus nucleoprotein (NP) through MHC class I expression on chondrocytes. Recognition of specific cytotoxic T cells to NP-pulsed chondrocytes potentially increases chondrocyte lysis (87).

Not only MHC class I molecule, chondrocytes also present antigen via MHC class II. Antigen presentation function of chondrocyte via MHC class II is supported by the evidence that reported about phagocytosis ability of chondrocytes to phagocytosed collagen fragment and processed as exogenous antigen (67). Moreover, there are many studies reporting about expression of MHC class II molecules on chondrocyte surfaces (69, 87, 88). Expression of MHC class II molecules could be found on surface of normal rabbit and rat chondrocytes, while expression of these molecules could not be observed on healthy or unstimulated human chondrocytes (80). Similarly to MHC class I, expression of MHC class II molecules could be induced

by IFN- γ as well (75). Nasal chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ up-regulated their MHC class II on their surface and this expression increased the ability of chondrocytes to present tetanus toxoid antigen to autologous reactive T cells, resulting in a high proliferative rate of T cells (88). In contrast, T cells co-cultured with MHC class II negative chondrocytes showed low proliferation (88). Likewise, chondrocytes isolated from OA patients expressed MHC class II (HLA-DR, DP and DQ) at high levels on their cell surface and these expressions were able to stimulate autologous peripheral blood T cells from OA patients resulting in a higher proliferative index when compared to T cells from trauma patients (70). However, blocking of the MHC molecule reduces this proliferative response (70). This study suggests that chondrocytes activate autologous T cell in an MHC dependent manner (70). Additionally, expressions of co-stimulatory molecules, CD80 and CD86, are also observed on chondrocyte surface from OA patients, but not for healthy individual (70). These co-stimulatory molecules can bind to CD28 on T cells and this binding is necessary for T cell stimulation (67). However, the mechanism that induces costimulatory molecule expression in chondrocytes have not been clearly studied yet.

Taken this altogether, it could be suggested that chondrocytes can act as antigen presenting cells when they are under influence of inflammatory condition or exposed to stimuli. However, in OA, the antigen or factors that induce antigen presentation function of chondrocyte are still unclear.

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

RATIONALE

Chondrocytes are cartilage resident cells that play a predominant role in cartilage tissue biosynthesis and degeneration. We hypothesized that proteoglycan aggrecan produced from cartilage tissue may act as specific antigens to T cells and are presented to T cells by chondrocytes. Based on a previous study by de Jong *et al.*, proteoglycan aggrecan-specific T cells to P16-31 and P263-280 peptides were found in peripheral blood of OA patients. However, proteoglycan aggrecan are produced in the cytosol of chondrocytes and secreted to the extracellular matrix aggregating to hyaluronic acid (HA) on the cell surface. It is possible that chondrocytes may present these "self-synthesizing" fragments of proteoglycan aggrecan to T cells and in turn, specific T cells target chondrocytes by producing cytokines and cytotoxic molecules. Therefore, this study aims to look at the ability of chondrocytes to present proteoglycan aggrecan peptides to T cells and investigate the changes in chondrocytes after stimulation with proteoglycan aggrecan peptides.



RESEARCH QUESTIONS

Research questions of this study are:

- 1. What are the immunological changes in chondrocyte after stimulating with proteoglycan aggrecan peptides?
- 2. How do chondrocytes respond to proteoglycan aggrecan peptides when compared to other professional antigen presenting cells?
- 3. How do proteoglycan aggrecan-stimulated chondrocytes effect T cell function?

We hypothesized that chondrocytes stimulated with proteoglycan aggrecan peptides may have unique properties that allow for antigen presentation to T cells.

HYPOTHESIS



OBJECTIVES

The objectives of this study are:

- 1. To determine the effect of proteoglycan aggrecan peptides on antigen presentation markers expression and cytokine production in chondrocytes.
- 2. To determine gene expression pattern in chondrocytes in response to proteoglycan aggrecan peptides.
- 3. To investigate the ability of chondrocytes to present proteoglycan aggrecan peptides to autologous T cells from infrapatellar fat pads of OA patients and determine their T cell proliferation.



CHAPTER II

METHODOLOGY

Sample collection

Human articular cartilage and infrapatellar fat pad were harvested from knee joints of OA patients (ages 50-80 years) undergoing total or partial knee replacement at King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital. Blood samples (10 ml) were also taken in EDTA blood tube from OA patients and healthy donors from blood blank of The Thai Red Cross Society. Samples were obtained after informed consent and protocols were performed with approval from Institutional Ethics Committee of Chulalongkorn University (IRB 497/60).

Human articular chondrocyte isolation

Articular cartilages from OA patient were washed with phosphate buffer saline (PBS, Vivantis) for 15 minutes to remove red blood cells. Cartilages were cut into 2-3 mm² pieces and incubated with 1% (w/v) pronase (Sigma-Aldrich) in 10 ml of DMEM complete medium (contains 10% FBS, 100 µg/ml penicillin and streptomycin and 1% non-essential amino acids) (Gibco) at 37°C for 1 hour. Small pieces of cartilage were washed twice with 10 ml of complete medium and subsequently digested with 0.2% (w/v) type II collagenase (Worthington) in medium at 37°C for 16 hours. Isolated cells were filtered through a 40 µm filter to remove digested fragments. After washing twice with medium, cells were resuspended in DMEM complete medium and cultured at 37 °C, 5% CO₂. Experiments were started on day 4 after primary cells were completely attached on the cell culture plate.

Mononuclear cell isolation

Mononuclear cells were isolated from infrapatellar fat pads (IPFP) or blood of OA patients. After IPFP collection, IPFP tissue was washed twice by 15-20 ml of PBS, minced into 2-3 mm³ pieces and digested with 3 μ g/ml type IV collagenase (Worthington), 0.1 μ g/ml DNase I (Worthington) and 5% FBS in 50 ml PBS by shaking at 200 rpm at 37 °C for 1-2 h. After incubation, supernatant was collected and

strained through a 40 µm nylon cell strainer to get rid of tissue debris. Cells were washed twice with 10 ml of RPMI 1640 (Gibco, Life Technologies) containing 10% FBS and collected by centrifugation at 1,500 rpm at 4°C for 5 minutes. Mononuclear cells were cryopreserved in freezing media (10% DMSO in FBS) for further experiments.

For blood samples, 10 ml of whole blood was diluted with 10 ml of RPMI 1640 containing 10% FBS and layered on to 10 ml Ficoll-Paque (ratio of media:blood:Ficoll-Paque is 1:1:1) and centrifuged at 1,500 rpm for 25 minutes at room temperature without deceleration force. PBMCs were collected and transferred into a new tube containing 10 ml of RPMI 1640 and centrifuged at 1,500 rpm at 4 °C for 5 minutes to wash the cells. PBMCs were cryopreserved in freezing media (10% DMSO in FBS) for further experiments.

Human monocyte derived dendritic cell (MoDC) culture

Isolated PBMCs from healthy donors were seeded onto 24 well culture plates at 5x10⁶ cells/well in 1 ml of IMDM supplemented with L-glutamine, 10% FBS and 100 U/ml Pen-Strep. Culture plate was incubated at 37°C, 5% CO₂ for 3 hours to allowing monocytes to completely attach to the plate. After incubation, supernatant was discarded to remove suspending cells. Monocytes were washed twice with 1 ml of PBS and 1 ml of dendritic cell (DC) condition medium containing 24 ng/ml rhGM-CSF and 25 ng/ml rhIL-4 (RPMI 1640 without L glutamine, 2mM glutamax, 100 U/ml Pen-Strep, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 1X non-essential amino acid and 10% FBS) was added to each well. Monocytes were cultured at 37 °C, 5% CO₂ for 7 days and half of the medium was replaced by fresh condition medium containing 24 ng/ml rhGM-CSF and 25 ng/ml rhIL-4 every 2 days to induce dendritic cell differentiation (89). On day 7, half of the medium was removed and condition medium without supplemented cytokines was added and incubated for another 2 hours at 37 °C to rest the cells. DC maturation was induced by addition of four cytokines; IL-6 (50 ng/ml), IL-1 β (10 ng/ml), TNF- α (20 ng/ml) and PGE2 (1 ug/ml), into the condition medium and cultured for 24 hours. For the control group, IFN- γ (50 ng/ml) was also added to induce DC maturation.

Peptide stimulation assay

Primary chondrocytes, mature DCs and primary keratinocytes (NHEK; ATCC[®] PCS-200-010TM) were cultured in 48 well plates (5 x 10⁴ cells/well) for 48 hours until cells were completely attached to the plate. Cells were treated with 10 µg/ml of synthetic proteoglycan aggrecan (PG) peptides; P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 (Table 1) (16), with or without 50 ng/ml IFN- γ and cultured for 48 hours.

Peptide region	Amino acid sequences
P16-31	QPSPLRVLLGTSLTIP
P263-280	TTGHVYLAWQAGMDMCSA
P2379-2394	LQKRSSRHPRRSRPST
OVA 323-339	ISQAVHAAHAEINEAGR
	GILGFVFTL (Influenza A)
J	FMYSDFHFI (Influenza A)
CEF	CLGGLLTMV (EBV)
1	GLCTLVAML (EBV)
	NLVPMVATV (HCMV)
	6

Table 1 Proteoglycan aggrecan (PG), ovalbumin and CEF peptide sequences

Determination of type II collagen expression via immunofluorescence microscopy

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Isolated primary chondrocytes were cultured in 6 well plates at 1×10^5 cells/well at 37 °C. Attached chondrocytes were washed twice with 500 ml PBS and fixed with 4% formaldehyde for 10 minutes at 37 °C. Afterwards, cells were permeabilized with 500 ml of permeabilization buffer (PBS containing 0.1% Triton X-100) for 15 minutes. After washing twice, cells were treated with 500 ml of 2% BSA in PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Then 1 µg/ml of purified mouse anti-human type II collagen antibody (Abcam) were added for 3 hours. After washing twice, goat anti-mouse IgG-Alexa Fluor 488 (Abcam) was added subsequently for 1 hour. Nuclei of cells were labeled with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) for 1 hour. Cells were washed twice with 500 ml of PBS and imaging was visualized using an inverted

fluorescence microscope (Olympus) and analyzed with Soft Imaging System software (Olympus).

Determination of type II collagen expression via flow cytometer

Cells were fixed with 4% formaldehyde and incubated at 4°C for 1 hour before labeling with 1 μ g/ml of purified mouse anti-human type II collagen antibody (Abcam) in PBS containing 5% FBS and 0.3% saponin for 1 hour. After washing with PBS containing 5% FBS, cells were incubated with goat anti-mouse IgG-Alexa Fluor 488 (Abcam) for 30 minutes at 4 °C. Chondrocytes were washed and acquired using the LSRII flow cytometer and analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

Determination of cell surface expression of antigen presentation markers

Chondrocytes, mature DCs and primary keratinocytes were cultured at 5x10⁴ cells in 48 well plates and then detached by flushing with cold PBS. After washing twice with PBS containing 5% FBS, cells were labeled with anti-human HLA-A, -B, -C-PE/Cy5, anti-human HLA-DR-AF700, anti-human CD40-PE, anti-human CD80-FITC and anti-human CD86-APC for 20 minutes at 4 °C in the dark. Cells were washed twice with PBS containing 5% FBS and acquired on the LSRII flow cytometer and analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

Cytokine production measurement by ELISA

After primary chondrocytes, mature DCs and primary keratinocytes (NHEK; ATCC[®] PCS-200-010TM) were stimulated with 10 µg/ml PG peptides with or without 50 ng/ml of IFN- α for 48 hours, culture media was collected and ELISA was performed according to the manufacturer's instruction of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α ELISA kit (Invitrogen). Briefly, 50 µl of capture antibody against IL-6, IL-8 or TNF- α was coated on 96-well half-area plates (Corning) overnight at 4°C. After plate coating, the plate was washed 3 times with 200 µl of PBS containing 0.05% Tween-20. Then, 100 µl blocking buffer (PBS containing 2% BSA) was added and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. Thawed supernatant was diluted with diluent buffer and 50 µl of the samples was added into each well. After two hours of incubation, samples were removed and the plate was washed 3 times with PBS containing 0.05% Tween-

20. Then, 50 µl of biotinylated antibody against IL-6, IL-8 or TNF- α was added and incubated for another 1 hour at room temperature. Plate was washed and streptravidin conjugated horseradish peroxidase (HRP) was subsequently added and incubated for 30 minutes. After washing the plate 5 times and blotting onto absorbent paper, 3,3',5',5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate solution was then added into each well (50 µl/well) and incubated for 15 minutes. Then, 25 µl of 2 N H₂SO₄ was added to terminate the reaction. Plate was analyzed using multifunctional Microplate Reader (Vario Skan Flash, USA). Cytokine concentration was calculated by subtraction of OD_{450 nm} - OD_{570 nm}. Standard curve of known concentration was generated.

RNA extraction

Chondrocytes stimulated with 50 ng/ml IFN- γ and 100 µg/ml P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 for 6 hours were collected and 1 ml of TRIzol (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) was added into the culture plate to lyse the cells $(1 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/well})$. Then, 100 ml of phase separation reagent, 1-bromo-3-chloropropane (BCP) (Sigma-Aldrich), was added into the tube containing TRIzol and tubes were vortexed. RNA phase was separated by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes. RNA in aqueous phase was collected and precipitated by adding 500 µl of cold isopropanol at -20 °C for 2 hours. After centrifugation at 13,000 rpm, RNA pellet was collected and washed twice with 500 µl of 70% ethanol. RNA was preserved in 1 ml of absolute ethanol and stored at -80°C for further RNA microarray experiments. RNA quality and concentration were assessed by agarose electrophoresis and nanodrop spectrophotometer, respectively. In this experiment, RNA was also isolated from unstimulated chondrocytes and IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes as controls. In total, 15 extracted RNA samples (triplicate of unstimulated, IFN- γ -only, IFN- γ -P126-131, IFN- γ -P263-280 and IFN-γ-P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes) were sent to performed RNA microarray.

RNA microarray

RNA microarray was performed with Macrogen. Firstly, RNA integrity was measured by using an Agilent 2100 Bio-analyzer. QC-passed RNA samples were converted to complementary RNA and labeled with cyanine 3 or 5 (Cy3 or Cy5) fluorescent dyes using Agilent's Quick Amp Labeling Kit (Agilent Technologies). Labeled cRNA was hybridized to SurePrint G3 Human Gene Expression 8x60K v3 Microarray (Agilent, Inc., Santa Clara, CA) and scanned using the Agilent SureScan Microarray Scanner. Raw data of array intensity was generated using Agilent Feature Extraction v11.0. Differential gene expression and hierarchical cluster analysis were calculated using R 3.5.1 software. Gene ontology annotation and the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathway pathways were created using Enrichr tool (90, 91) and expression levels of interested genes were chosen to validate the microarray results via quantitative-real time PCR.

Quantitative real time PCR

After RNA extraction, 500 ng of total RNA was converted to complementary DNA (cDNA) using SuperScript VILO cDNA Synthesis kit (Invitrogen). The reaction mix was incubated in a thermal cycler at 25°C for 10 minutes following 42°C for 60 minutes and 85°C for 5 minutes. cDNA (1 μ g) was used as a template to amplify target genes. Template cDNA was added to SYBR Green PCR master mix (Applied biosystem) containing 10 μ M forward and reverse primers (Genscript) (Table 2) for each gene. The samples were incubated at 95°C for 10 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of incubation at 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute using Applied Biosystems 7500 Real-Time PCR System. In this study, the expression of glyceraldehyde-3-phosphat dehydrogenase (GAPDH) was used as an internal control. The expression level of target genes was standardized by the expression level of GAPDH and relative fold change of gene expression was calculated using 2^{-ΔΔCT} equation.

Conor	Primer sequences (5'-3')		
Genes Forward primer		Reverse primer	
GAPDH	ACGAATTTGGCTACAGCAACAGGG	TCTACATGGCAACTGTGAGGAGG	
hIL-6	ATGCAATAACCACCCCTGAC	AAAGCTGCGCAGAATGAGAT	
NFkB1	AATGGTGGAGTCTGGGAAGG	TCTGACGTTTCCTCTGCACT	
NFkB2	TAGCCACAGAGATGGAGGAG	CCGAGTCGCTATCAGAGGTA	
RELA	GCACAGATACCACCAAGACC	TCAGCCTCATAGAAGCCATC	
RELB	GGACATATTCAGCCTTGGCG	CTTCAAGTCTGGGGAGGGAG	
JUN	TTTCAGGAGGCTGGAGGAAG	CTGCCACCAATTCCTGCTTT	
MAP3K8	AAGAGGCTGCTGAGTAGGAAG	CGTTGCCTCTTGAGCATCTCA	
TAP1	TGTCTTAGTGCTACAGGGGC	ATACCTGTGGCTCTTGTCCC	
MYD88	CCAGCATTGAGGAGGATTGC	ATGAAGGCATCGAAACGCTC	
TLR2	CTATGAATCAAGGCGGCCAC	AAAGATCCTGAGCTGCCCTT	
CCL2	GCAGCAAGTGTCCCAAAGAAG	CTGGGGAAAGCTAGGGGAAA	
COL2A1	AGCCTGGTGATGATGGTGAAG	ACTCTCACCCTTCACACCAG	

Table 2 Oligonucleotide sequences of forward and reverse primers for RT-PCR

Expansion of T cells from infrapatellar fat pad

Mononuclear cells isolated from infrapatellar fat pads (IPFPs) of OA patients were cultured in 96-U bottom plates and anti-CD3/CD28 dynabeads (Life technology) were added to each well. After 24 hours of stimulation, half-volume of culture medium was discarded and replaced with new RF10 medium containing 20 ng/ml IL-2. Cells were cultured for 7 days and the medium was changed every 48 hours. On day 8, anti-CD3/CD28 dynabeads were removed using magnetic separation. The proliferated cells were washed twice, resuspended in medium without IL-2 and cultured at 37 °C for 48 hours to rest the cells.

CFSE labeling of IPFP expanded T cells.

Expanded T cells from IPFPs were labeled with 5 mM of carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester (CFSE, Biolegend) for 15 minutes at 37°C in the dark. Cells were washed twice with RF10 medium. The labeled cells were count using hemacytometer and transferred into 96-U bottom plate (1x10⁵ cells/well) for further co-culture experiment.

Chondrocyte-autologous T cell co-culture

Chondrocytes $(1\times10^5 \text{ cells/well})$ were cultured in 24-well plates and incubated for 48 hours. After cells completely attached to the plate, cells were treated with 50 ng/ml IFN- γ and cultured for 48 hours. Supernatant was removed from each well and cells were washed twice with PBS. IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes were transferred into 96-well U bottom plates (1x10⁴ cells/well) and cells were pulsed with 10 µg/ml of P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394 for 3 hours. In this experiment, ovalbumin (OVA) or CEF peptides were used as positive peptide. After peptide stimulation, chondrocytes were washed twice with medium, and co-cultured with CFSE labeled autologous IFPF expanded T cells (1x10⁵ cells/well) in 200 ml RF10 medium and centrifuged at 100 g for 2 minutes. T cells treated with anti-CD3/CD28 bead were used as positive control and T cells without treatment were used as a negative control. Chondrocyte and T cells were co-cultured at 37°C for 7 days.

Assessment of T cell proliferation

After 7 days of chondrocyte-T cell co-culture, cells were collected and transferred to 96-well V bottom plate. Cells were washed twice with PBS containing 5% FBS and the plate was centrifuged at 1,500 rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C. Cell pellets were collected and labeled anti-human CD3-APC, anti-human CD4-PE/Cy5 and anti-human CD8-AF700 for 15 minutes. After washing with PBS containing 5% FBS twice, the cells were acquired onto LSRII flow cytometer and were analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

MHC blocking assay

Chondrocytes $(1\times10^5 \text{ cells/well})$ were cultured in 24-well plates and incubated for 48 hours. After complete all attachments, cells were treated with 50 ng/ml IFN- γ and cultured for 48 hours. Supernatant was removed and cells were washed with PBS twice. Stimulated chondrocytes were transferred into 96-well U bottom plate $(1\times10^4 \text{ cells/well})$. MHC molecules on chondrocytes were blocked by addition of 10 mg/ml of Ultra-LEAF purified anti-human HLA-A, -B, -C (clone w6/32,

Biolegend) for MHC class I blocking or purified anti-human HLA-DR, DP, DQ (clone Tü39, Biolegend) for MHC class II blocking. Treated chondrocytes were incubated at 37 °C for 1 hour. After treatment, cells were treated with P16-31 or P263-280, and incubated at 37 °C for 3 hours. PG peptides were removed by washing the cells twice with DMEM complete medium (contains 10% FBS, 100 μ g/ml penicillin and streptomycin and 1% non-essential amino acids) and centrifugated at 1,500 rpm for 5 minutes. Stimulated chondrocytes were subsequently co-cultured with CFSE labeled autologous T cells (1x10⁵ cells/well) in 200 ml RF10 medium at 37 °C for 7 days. T cell proliferation was determined by flow cytometry as described earlier.

Statistical Analysis

RNA microarray analysis and visualization were conducted using R 4.0.2. Statistical significance of differential gene expression was determined using fold change and LPE statistical test. Hierarchical cluster analysis was performed using complete linkage and Euclidean distance to measure similarity. Statistical analysis of *in vitro* study was performed using Graph Pad version 7.0 software. Bonferroni correction was performed following one-way and two-way ANOVA to compare the expression level of chondrocyte surface markers in each group. Student's t-test was used to compare the data between two groups. Comparison of T cell proliferation between T cell co-cultured with unstimulated chondrocytes and PG peptides pulsed chondrocytes in each patient were evaluated using paired t-test. The data were illustrated as mean \pm SEM and statistically significant data was considered at *p* < 0.001 (***), *p* < 0.01 (**), and *p* < 0.05 (*), respectively.

CHAPTER III

RESULTS

PART I

(CHONDROCYTE STIMULATION BY PG PEPTIDE)

As mentioned above, chondrocytes are resident cell in the cartilage that play an important role in stabilizing cartilage structure by controlling metabolism of extracellular matrix in the cartilage (3). In OA condition, apart from chondrocytes losing their function in producing extracellular matrix, they also have immunological function when exposed to certain stimuli in the joint, such as inflammatory cytokines or cartilage fragment components (87). Proteoglycan aggrecan protein is a cartilage component that is found in synovial joints and may be able to stimulate chondrocytes (65). Therefore, this study will investigate the immunological function of chondrocytes after exposure to proteoglycan aggrecan.

Chondrocyte isolation and purity determination

Before investigating the immunological function of primary chondrocyte from OA patients, chondrocyte identification and purity evaluation were primarily performed. Because primary chondrocytes predominantly express intracellular type II collagen (Col II), therefore, the isolated cells from articular cartilage were labeled with fluorescence-conjugated anti-human type II collagen antibody and protein expression determined via flow cytometry to identify chondrocytes. Under the microscope, isolated cells from OA cartilage had a polygonal appearance and there were not any contaminant cells in this culture. After staining the cells with antibody against type II collagen and determining its expression by flow cytometry, we found that over 99% of cells expressed intracellular type II collagen (Figure 12). This finding indicated that isolated chondrocytes had high purity for our experiments.

Although the isolated cells from OA cartilage had a chondrocyte phenotype, however, this phenotype was unstable in long term in vitro cultures, leading to a fibroblastic phenotype (92). These transformed cells have a dendritic morphology and altered cell metabolism (93). Instead of type II collagen, these transformed cells produce high levels of type I collagen and may have a different response from chondrocytes to the stimuli in our experiments. Thus, we tested the optimum period for chondrocyte culture using expression of type II collagen as an indicator. In this experiment, chondrocytes were isolated from cartilage of OA patient and cultured for 6 days, 9 days and 3 days after the first passage by trypsinization and levels of type II collagen expression was determined via immunofluorescence spectroscopy and flow cytometry. Immunofluorescence showed that the cells stained green color for type II collagen could be highly observed on day 6 and day 9, while the cells at 3 days after the first passage showed lower amount of cells stained green color (Figure 13A). Similarly to immunofluorescence results, the percentage of type II collagenexpressing cells determined by flow cytometry increased to 96.5% on day 6 and decreased to 81.2% by day 9. After trypsinization, type II collagen-expressing cells observed were only 10.2% (Figure 13B). This data shows that human primary chondrocytes lose type II collagen expression by day 9. Therefore, in all experiments in this thesis, we used freshly isolated human primary chondrocytes that have been cultured for no longer than 8 days.



Figure 12 Identification of isolated primary chondrocyte intracellular collagen type II staining. Primary chondrocytes were visualized under microscope (left figure) and flow cytometer

(middle figure). Collagen type II expressed chondrocytes were shown in pink histogram compare with unstained cells in blue histogram (right figure).



Figure 13 Time-course of collagen type II expression. Human articular chondrocytes isolated from knee OA patients and cultured for 6 days, 9 days and 3 days after the first passage were labeled with DAPI and anti-human type II collagen antibody. Protein expression was determined by (A) immunofluorescence spectroscopy (green and blue represent type II collagen and DAPI, respectively) and **(B)** flow cytometry (blue and pink histogram represent unstained cell and type II collagen-expressing cells, respectively).

Chondrocytes response to proteoglycan aggrecan peptides in inflammatory condition by increasing expression of antigen presentation markers

After chondrocyte isolation and culture period optimization, chondrocyte stimulation and immunological function were determined. Because chondrocytes have antigen presentation function when exposed to inflammatory cytokines or surrounding stimuli in the joint (87), we investigated the effects of proteoglycan aggrecan (PG) stimulation in the presence of IFN- γ on human primary chondrocytes isolated from knee OA patients. Firstly, isolated chondrocytes from OA cartilage were treated with PG peptides, which include P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, with and

without IFN- γ for 48 hours. Expression of costimulatory molecules (CD40, CD80 and CD86), and MHC molecules (HLA-A, -B, -C and -DR) on cell surface chondrocytes were determined by flow cytometry. Data from one OA patient revealed that expression of CD40, CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and -DR could be observed at low levels on unstimulated (no IFN- γ) chondrocyte surface (Figure 14). After cells were treated with IFN- γ , both HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR increased expression level to 92.2% and 93.3%, respectively. For costimulatory molecules, CD40 expression, but not CD80 and CD86, was upregulated in response to IFN- γ stimulation. In the presence of PG peptides, only P263-280 with IFN- γ can increased the percentage of CD86+ chondrocytes up to 7.6% (Figure 14).



Figure 14 Flow cytometry dot plots showing expression of costimulatory and MHC molecules on cell surface of stimulated chondrocytes. Primary human chondrocytes isolated from knee OA patients were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ alone or in the presence of 10 mg/ml of PG peptides; P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394, for 48 hours. Expression of CD40, CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and -DR on cell surface chondrocyte were determined by flow cytometry.

The effect of PG peptides in the presence of IFN- γ on costimulatory molecule expression on chondrocytes were investigated in 10 knee OA patients. The expression level of each marker is shown as fold change of fluorescence intensity which was calculated from mean fluorescence intensity of stimulated cell standardized by that of unstimulated cells. Without IFN- γ , chondrocytes treated with P16-31 showed higher levels of CD80 expression than unstimulated cells, while chondrocytes treated with P263-280 showed higher levels of both CD80 and CD86 expression than unstimulated cells and this was significantly higher than the irrelevant peptide (P2379-2394) (Figure 15A). However, these expression levels did not differ from chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ only. Expression of CD80 and CD86 were significantly increased if P263-280 and P16-31 stimulation was accompanied by IFN- γ (1.595 increase fold for CD80 and 1.811 increase fold for CD86 expression in P263-280 with IFN-y stimulation, 1.247 increase fold for CD80 and 1.506 increase fold for CD86 expression in P16-31 with IFN-y stimulation) when compared with unstimulated conditions and IFN-y-only treatment (Figure 15B). The increase in CD80 and CD86 was not observed with P2379-2394 in both the absence and presence of IFN-y. These PG peptide stimulations did not effect CD40 expression level as expression level did not differ from IFN- γ only condition, regardless of PG peptides.

> จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 15 Comparison of costimulatory molecules expression on chondrocyte surface after stimulation with IFN- γ and PG peptides. Primary chondrocytes isolated from 10 OA patients were stimulated with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides; P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, (A) without IFN- γ or (B) with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ for 48 hours. Fold change of CD40, CD80 and CD86 expression were calculated from mean fluorescence intensity of stimulated cells divided by that of unstimulated cells. Each black dot represents each OA patient. Data are shown as mean ± SEM (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p ≤ 0.001).

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

The effect of PG peptides on HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR molecules expression on chondrocytes was also investigated. Results show that IFN- γ treatment significantly increased both expressions of HLA-A, -B, -C (by approximately 5-fold) and expression of HLA-DR (by approximately 30-fold) on cell surface chondrocytes when compared with unstimulated cells. However, these expressions were not observed when cells were stimulated with PG peptides alone (Figure 16A). The expression level of HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR of chondrocytes when stimulated with PG peptides with IFN- γ did not differ significantly from cells treated with IFN- γ only (figure 16B).

From these results, we show that expression of HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR on chondrocytes can be increased in IFN- γ treated conditions, but are not induced by

PG peptides. However, certain PG peptide stimulation, especially P16-31 and P263-280, but not P2379-2394, increased expression levels of costimulatory molecules (CD80 and CD86) on chondrocytes, which may lead to enhanced costimulatory signal for T cell activation.

To determine the dose response effect of PG peptides to chondrocytes, primary chondrocytes isolated from 3 OA cartilage were stimulated with IFN-γ along with various concentrations (0, 5, 10, 20, 50 and 100 µg/ml) of P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 for 48 hours. The expression level of costimulatory and MHC molecules was determined by flow cytometry. From the results, expression level of CD40 was significantly increased more than 3-fold and 2-fold compared with unstimulated when cells were treated with the highest dose (100 µg/ml) of P16-31 and P263-280, respectively. Increasing concentrations of P16-31 and P263-280 peptides enhanced CD80 expression level in a dose-dependent manner (Figure 17). Moreover, at 100 µg/ml of P263-280 peptide stimulation, CD80 expression level was higher than when stimulated with P16-31 (more than 4-fold for P263-280 and approximately 3-fold for P16-31). Nevertheless, this dose-dependent effect of P16-31 and P263-280 peptides were not seen with CD86 (Figure 17). P2379-2394 peptide stimulation did not have any effect on the expression of CD40, CD80 and CD86 on chondrocytes. No increase in cell surface expression was observed (Figure 17).

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 16 Comparison of MHC molecule expression on cell surface chondrocyte after stimulation with IFN- γ and PG peptides. Human primary chondrocytes isolated from 10 OA patients were stimulated with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides; P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, (A) without IFN- γ or (B) with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ for 48 hours. Fold change of HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR expression were calculated from mean fluorescence intensity of stimulated cells divided by that of unstimulated cells. Each black dot represents each OA patient. Data are shown as mean ± SEM (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p ≤ 0.001).





HIII AI ONGKORN I NIVERSITY

Figure 17 Expression of costimulatory molecules on cell surface chondrocytes after stimulation with IFN- γ and various concentrations of PG peptides. Human primary chondrocytes isolated from 3 OA patients were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ along with P16-31 (left panel), P263-280 (middle panel) and P2379-2394 (right panel) at concentrations of 0, 5, 10, 20, 50 and 100 µg/ml for 48 hours. Fold change of CD40, CD80 and CD86 expression were calculated from mean fluorescence intensity of stimulated cells divided by that of unstimulated cells. Data are shown as mean ± SEM (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001).

PG peptide stimulation on MHC molecules showed that expression levels of both HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR in PG peptide-treated conditions did not differ from IFN- γ -only conditions despite increasing concentrations of the peptides (Figure 18). From these results, it could be suggested that an increase in P16-31 and P263-280 concentration may increase activity of chondrocytes by upregulating co-stimulatory molecules and further contribute to T cell activation.





Induction of antigen presentation markers by p16-31 and p263-280 proteoglycan aggrecan peptides is chondrocyte-specific

To investigate whether the ability of P16-31 and P263-280 to increase expression levels of antigen presentation markers was specific to chondrocytes, we compared PG peptide stimulation in chondrocytes with other cell types, including primary keratinocytes and human monocyte derived dendritic cells (MoDCs). Primary keratinocytes (NHEK; ATCC[®] PCS-200-010TM) were chosen to represent epithelial cells that responded to IFN- γ by expressing of MHC molecules on their surface and MoDCs were chosen to represent professional antigen presenting cells. MoDCs was generated from peripheral blood monocytes of 3 healthy donors. Monocytes were stimulated with IL-4 and GM-CSF for 7 days until they differentiated to immature dendritic cells. Maturation of dendritic cells was then induced by further treating with TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and PGE2 to generate conventional dendritic cells. In parallel, immature dendritic cells were treated with IFN- γ only as a control group.

After generating MoDCs, their purity and maturation were evaluated by detecting expression levels of CD1a, CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR on their cell surface. Immature dendritic cells, conventional dendritic cells and IFN- γ treated dendritic cells expressed CD1a of 86.4%, 76.7% and 72.2%, respectively, indicating that differentiation was successful with high purity of the dendritic cells. We show that immature dendritic cells expressed only high levels of HLA-DR, while expression of HLA-A, -B, -C, CD80 and CD86 were not comparable to conventional dendritic cells. In conventional dendritic cells and IFN- γ -treated dendritic cells, all these antigen presentation markers were expressed in over 90% of the population (98.5% of CD80, 99.3% of CD86, 96.5% of HLA-A, -B, -C and 100% HLA-DR expressed on conventional dendritic cells and 92.3% of CD80, 91.6% of CD86, 90.3% of HLA-A, -B, -C and 100% HLA-DR on IFN- γ treated dendritic cells), reflecting similar phenotypes between these two types of MoDCs (Figure 19).



Figure 19 Expression levels of antigen presentation markers on human monocyte-derived dendritic cells (MoDCs). Human monocytes were isolated from peripheral blood of healthy donors and treated with 24 ng/ml rhGM-CSF and 25 ng/ml rhIL-4 to induce differentiation into immature dendritic cells (immature DCs) (upper panel) for 7 days. On day 8, the immature DCs were treated with IL-6 (50 ng/ml), IL-1 β (10 ng/ml), TNF- α (20 ng/ml) and PgE2 (1 µg/ml), or IFN- γ (50 ng/ml) to induce the cells into conventional dendritic cells (conventional DCs) (middle panel) or IFN- γ -treated dendritic cells (IFN- γ -treated DCs) (lower panel), respectively. Flow cytometry dot plots showing monocyte population gating and percentage of CD1a+ cells. Fluorescent intensity histogram shows expression level of CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR on MoDCs.

Next, we treated primary keratinocytes, MoDCs and primary chondrocytes with IFN- γ -only or IFN- γ with either P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 for 48 hours, and determined cell surface expression of antigen presentation markers on these cells via flow cytometry. Chondrocytes treated with P263-280, but not P16-31 and P2379-2394, with IFN- γ increased CD86 expression level when compared with unstimulated and IFN- γ -only treated cells (Figure 20A). For keratinocytes, HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR showed high expression level on keratinocytes treated with IFN- γ in the absence and presence of either P263-280, P16-31 or P2379-2394 peptides when compared to unstimulated condition, while upregulation of CD80 and CD86 could be not observed in all conditions (Figure 20B). For MoDCs, upregulation of only CD86 expression level was observed on IFN-y-only and IFN-y with P263-280, P16-31 or P2379-2394 peptides when compared with unstimulated MoDCs (immature DCs); regardless of PG peptides used to stimulate cells. HLA-A, -B, -C, HLA-DR and CD80 were highly expressed on unstimulated DCs (immature DCs) and these expressions did not change when cells were treated with IFN-γ-only or IFN-γ with P263-280, P16-31 or P2379-2394 peptide (Figure 20C).





Figure 20 Histogram of costimulatory and MHC molecules expressed on surface of chondrocytes, keratinocytes and MoDCs. A, Primary chondrocytes from OA patient B, primary keratinocytes (ATCC) and C, IFN- γ -treated DCs were stimulated with IFN- γ along with P16-31 (upper panel), P263-280 (middle panel) and P2379-2394 (lower panel) for 48 hours. Expression of CD80, CD86, HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR were investigated by flow cytometry. The expression of surface markers on unstimulated cells, IFN- γ treated cells and IFN- γ along with PG peptidestreated cells were shown as fluorescent intensity which were colored by blue, orange and green histogram, respectively.

Cell surface CD80 and CD86 expression levels were high in both conventional dendritic cells and IFN- γ -treated dendritic cells when compared with chondrocytes (Figure 21A). However, PG peptide treatment did not further increase CD80 and CD86 expression levels as no difference in expression levels among PG peptide and IFN- γ - treated condition and IFN- γ only-treated condition and untreated condition was observed (Figure 21A). For MHC molecules, both conventional dendritic cells and IFN- γ -treated dendritic cells showed expression level of HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR higher than chondrocytes (Figure 21B). However, PG peptide treatment did not increase HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DR expression levels in both MoDCs and chondrocytes (Figure 21B).

In contrast to MoDCs, keratinocytes showed low expression levels of costimulatory molecules and MHC molecules and was similar to levels of unstimulated chondrocytes. Chondrocytes expressed significantly higher levels of CD80 when stimulated with P16-31 peptide and significantly higher levels of CD86 when stimulated with all peptides; when compared to peptide-treated keratinocytes (Figure 22A). P16-31 and P263-280 treatment induced higher levels of CD86 expression on chondrocytes when compared to treatment with the control peptide, P2379-2394 (Figure 22A). Keratinocytes did not respond to these peptide treatments nor IFN- γ treatment (Figure 22A and Figure 22B).

หาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

From these results, we show that chondrocytes expressed antigen presentation markers higher than keratinocytes, but not comparable to MoDCs. However, expression of CD80 and CD86 increased with P16-31 and P263-280 peptide stimulation were seen in chondrocytes. These results suggest that these proteoglycan aggrecan peptide stimulation may be unique to chondrocytes, despite not achieving levels of activation as high as professional antigen-presenting cells (MoDCs).



Figure 21 Comparison of antigen presentation marker expression on OA chondrocyte and MoDc after treatment with IFN- γ and PG peptides. Knee OA chondrocytes (N=3) and human monocyte-derived dendritic cells (MoDC, N=3) were treated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) for 48 hours. Expression of (A) co-stimulatory molecules; CD80 and CD86, and (B) MHC molecules; HLA-A,B,C and HLA-DR were determined by flow cytometry. The expression data are quantified by mean fluorescence intensity comparing between OA chondrocytes (white bar) and MoDCs, which was differentiated by cytokine cocktail treatment (gray bar) or 50 ng/ml IFN- γ treatment (black bar). Data were shown as mean ± SEM and statistical significance were calculated by two-way ANOVA with bonferroni post hoc test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; *** p ≤ 0.001).





P263-280 peptide requires IFN- γ to stimulate pro-inflammatory cytokine production in chondrocytes

OA is a local inflammatory disease with IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α present in the knee joint (94). Chondrocytes are capable of producing these cytokines (95).

Therefore, we investigated the effect of PG peptides on IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α production from chondrocytes. Chondrocytes isolated from cartilage of 3 knee OA patients were treated with PG peptides with or without IFN- γ for 48 hours. Cytokine production was measured by ELISA. Results shows that chondrocytes produced low levels of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α when cells were treated with IFN- γ -only or PG peptide-only and these levels did not differ from unstimulated conditions. When peptide stimulation was accompanied by IFN- γ treatment, only P263-280 was able to induce chondrocytes to secrete significantly high levels of IL-6 (7,500 pg/ml) and IL-8 (600 pg/ml) and also slightly increased TNF- α production (28 pg/ml) (Figure 23).



Figure 23 Pro-inflammatory cytokine production in OA chondrocytes in response to proteoglycan aggrecan peptide stimulation with IFN- γ treatment. IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α production from 3 OA chondrocytes were determined by ELISA after cells were treated with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) with or without 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ for 48 hours. Y axis represents concentration of cytokines in pg/ml. Data is shown as mean ± SEM and statistical significance were calculated by one-way ANOVA with bonferroni post hoc test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; *** p ≤ 0.001).

When we tested the effect of PG peptide stimulation on cytokine production in MoDCs, we found that IL-6 and TNF- α was strikingly high in conventional DCs and peptide stimulation did not further increase any cytokine production (Figure 24A). For IFN- γ treated dendritic cells, no increase in cytokine production as a result of peptide stimulation was observed (Figure 24B). When compared MoDC cytokine production with of chondrocytes, we found that MoDCs secreted IL-6, IL-8 and TNf- α higher than chondrocytes. However, P263-280 treatment with IFN- γ induced high IL-6 secretion in chondrocytes to nearly comparable levels as conventional dendritic cells (Figure 24C). This finding suggests that certain proteoglycan aggrecan peptides stimulates substantial amounts of cytokine production from chondrocytes.





Unstimulated and peptide only-treated keratinocytes expressed low levels of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α (Figure 25A). IFN- γ treatment, regardless of the presence of peptides, resulted in higher IL-6 and IL-8 production than unstimulated and peptide-only treated conditions (Figure 25A). When cytokine production from primary keratinocytes was compared with chondrocytes, the concentrations of IL-6 and IL-8, but not TNFa, secreted from chondrocytes was significantly higher than from keratinocytes, especially when stimulated with the P263-280 peptide (Figure 25B).

These results suggest that PG peptides may stimulate chondrocytes specifically and that certain PG peptide fragments (P16-31 and P263-280) in the presence of IFN- γ stimulate chondrocytes to secrete high levels of IL-6 and IL-8.




compared with P16-31 treatment, +; compared with P263-280 treatment, ±; compared with P2379-2394 treatment) (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; *** p ≤ 0.001).

In this part, we show that PG peptides, P16-31 and P263-280 peptides, increased expression levels of antigen presentation markers and increased production of inflammatory cytokines in chondrocytes in the presence of IFN- γ . These responses were seen only in chondrocytes, but not in keratinocytes and MoDCs. These results could suggested that P16-31 and P263-280 peptides may stimulate chondrocytes specifically.



Chulalongkorn University

PART II

(RNA MICROARRAY AND GENE VALIDATION)

In addition to investigating the effects of PG peptides on antigen presentation markers expression and cytokine production, we sought to determine gene expression patterns in chondrocytes in responsive to various PG peptides.

PG peptides induce different gene expression in OA chondrocyte

According to earlier results, we found that chondrocytes secreted high levels of IL-6 when stimulated with IFN- γ and PG peptides for 48 hours. In order to study gene level expression in chondrocytes, we tested for various time points in which chondrocytes start responding to peptide stimulation. Therefore, we treated primary chondrocytes with high doses (100 µg/ml) of P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394 peptide fragments in the presence of IFN- γ and determined both IL-6 mRNA expression and IL-6 secretion at 6, 24 and 48 hours after stimulation. Our results show that expression of IL-6 at the transcriptional level peaked at 6 hours and decreased gradually by 48 hours, whilst IL-6 at the protein level peaked at 48 hours after stimulation. (Figure 26). Therefore, in further experiments, we chose the timepoint of 6 hours of stimulation to evaluate mRNA expression levels.

GHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY





Next, mRNA expression in stimulated chondrocytes were investigated using mRNA microarray. In this experiment, primary chondrocytes isolated from 3 knee OA patients were stimulated with IFN- γ in the absence and presence of P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394 for 6 hours and total RNA extraction was performed. The quality of extracted RNA was assessed via gel electrophoresis. We found that the extracted RNA from all samples revealed two bands of 28s and 18s ribosomal RNA, indicating good quality of RNA (Figure 27A). Moreover, IL-6 production was measured by ELISA to validate successful stimulation of chondrocytes by PG peptides. The pattern of IL-6 protein levels amongh the different stimuli conditions among the 3 samples were similar, suggesting reproducibility of the response (Figure 27B). The results also show that IL-6 production was highest when chondrocytes were stimulated with P16-31 (and IFN- γ) stimulation (Figure 27B).



Figure 27 Total RNA extraction and validation of IL-6 production from peptide-stimulated chondrocytes. Chondrocytes from 3 knee OA patients were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and 100 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) for 6 hours and collected for total RNA extraction. **A**, Quality of extracted RNA were assessed by gel electrophoresis. Numerical labeling represents each stimuli conditions (1, unstimulated; 2, IFN- γ only; 3, P16-31 and IFN- γ ; 4, P263-280 and IFN- γ and 5, P2379-2394 and IFN- γ). Upper bands represent 28 rRNA and lower bands represent 18 rRNA (arrow). **B**, IL-6 production from OA chondrocytes were determined by ELISA at 6 hours after stimulation with IFN- γ with and without P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394. Concentration of cytokine is shown as pg/ml on X-axis.

Extracted total RNA from 15 samples (5 conditions from three individuals) was delivered to perform mRNA microarray on a Human Gene Expression 8x60K v3 platform (Agilent, Inc., Santa Clara, CA). Results of the number of upregulated and downregulated gene expressions are shown in Figure 28. Among the stimuli conditions, stimulation with P16-31 and IFN- γ induced the most number of uniquely

upregulating and downregulating genes (Figure 28). Compared to unstimulated chondrocytes, 1,628 differential expressed genes (DEGs) (value of fold change > 1.5 and p-value < 0.05) was found in stimulated chondrocytes. Chondrocytes treated with IFN-γ induced 504 DEGs (403 upregulated genes and 101 downregulated genes); with IFN-γ and P16-31 peptide induced 1,478 DEGs (944 upregulated genes and 534 downregulated genes); with IFN-γ and P263-280 peptide induced 846 DEGs (542 upregulated genes and 304 downregulated genes); and with IFN-γ and P2379-2394 peptide induced 676 DEGs (493 upregulated genes and 183 downregulated genes) (Figure 28). DEGs of chondrocytes stimulated with IFN-γ and the control peptide, P2379-2394, were approximate with DEGs of chondrocytes stimulated with IFN-γ only; and no differences was observed. Overlapping DEGs among the various conditions are shown in Figure 28.

To determine the effect of direct peptide stimulation, DEGs in PG peptide and IFN- γ -stimulated chondrocytes were also compared with chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ only as well. We found that IFN- γ with P16-31 treatment induced 169 DEGs (156 upregulated genes and 13 downregulated genes), IFN- γ with P263-280 treatment induced 45 DEGs (39 upregulated genes and 6 downregulated genes) and IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treatment induced only 3 DEGs, in which all were upregulated genes (Figure 28). These results show IFN- γ with P16-31 treatment induced the most number of DEGs and that both IFN- γ with P16-31 and IFN- γ with P263-280 treatments effecte mRNA gene expression more profoundly than IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treatment.



Figure 28 Differential gene expression analysis of human primary chondrocytes treated with various proteoglycan aggrecan peptides with IFN- γ . Venn diagrams showing overlapping upregulated and downregulated genes of chondrocytes stimulated with IFN- γ with and without PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394) (N=3 for each condition) compared with unstimulated (upper panel) or IFN- γ only stimulated conditions (lower panel).

Next, we analyzed the DEGs identified in chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ and either with P16-31 or P263-280 using the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathway to identify their functional biological roles. In total, these DEGs were categorized into 76 pathways (p < 0.05). However, only 9 out of 76 pathways were related to antigen processing and presentation, IL-6 production and inflammation.

The 9 pathways that we focused on consist of antigen processing and presentation, proteasome, phagosome, ubiquitin mediated proteolysis, protein processing in endoplasmic reticulum, NF- κ B, TNF, JAK-STAT and MAPK signaling pathways. Ranking of these pathways was ordered according to the number of DEGs

found in each pathway. Among the 9 pathways, the majority of DEGs found in IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes as well as IFN- γ with P2379-2394-treated chondrocytes were in the antigen processing and presentation, following by TNF, JAK-STAT, phagosome and NF- κ B pathways. On the contrary, the majority of DEGs found in IFN- γ with either P16-31 or P263-280-treated chondrocytes were categorized in TNF signaling, following by NF- κ B signaling pathway, antigen processing and presentation, JAK-STAT, phagosome, proteasome and MAPK signaling pathways, indicating similar effects of P16-31 and P263-280 on gene expression in TNF and NF- κ B pathways, but different from P2379-2394 peptide stimulation (Figure 29). Therefore, the first three pathways (antigen processing and presentation, TNF and NF- κ B signaling pathway) which contained the most number of DEGs after stimulating with P16-31 and P263-280 peptides were collected to determine the details of expressing genes.





To investigate the expression level of genes in TNF signaling, NF- κ B signaling, antigen processing and presentation pathways, we generated heatmaps of gene expression according to their fold change after comparing with unstimulated

condition (Figure 30). The DEGs found in phagosome and proteasome pathways were analysed with the antigen processing and presentation pathway. From the results, we found 68 DEGs (p-value < 0.05 and fold change > 1.5) involving in antigen processing and presentation, phagosome and proteasome. Among the 68 genes, there were 8 genes showing downregulation and 60 genes showing upregulation in IFN- γ with P16-31 or P263-280-treated chondrocytes when compared with unstimulated chondrocytes. Expression level of DEGs in IFN- γ with P16-31 or P263-280-treated chondrocytes is higher than IFN- γ -only or IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes (Figure 30A).

Expression level of DEGs in antigen processing and presentation, phagosome and proteasome of chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ and PG peptides were also compared with chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ -only to determine the effects of PG peptides. We found that there were only 3 genes, inculuding *TLR2* (Toll like receptor), *B2M* (Beta-2 microglobulin) and *LAMP2* (Lysosome-associated membrane protein 2 or CD107b), showing upregulation in IFN- γ with P16-31 or P263-280-treated chondrocytes, while IFN- γ with P2379-2394-treated chondrocytes showed downregulation of these genes (Figure 30B, Table 3).

For NF- κ B signaling pathway, there were 28 DEGs (p-value < 0.05 and fold change > 1.5) found in this pathway. P16-31 and P263-280 induced up regulation of 26 out of 28 genes and these expression levels were higher than IFN- γ -only and IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes (Figure 30A). When compared with IFN- γ -only treatment, we found that 12 genes, including *NFKB1, NFKB2, REL-B, BIRC2, ICAM1, VCAM1, CCL4L2, NFKBIA, TRAF1, PTGS2, BIRC3* and *TNFAIP3,* were upregulated (Table 3) in IFN- γ with either P16-31 or P263-280 treated conditions. For IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treatment, there were no difference in gene expression level from IFN- γ -only treatment (Figure 30B).

For TNF signaling pathway, there were 35 DEGs found in this pathway when compared with unstimulated chondrocytes. In total, 25 genes were up regulated in IFN- γ with either P16-31 or P263-280 treated chondrocytes and these expression levels were higher than that of IFN- γ -only or IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes (Figure 30A). When compared with IFN- γ -only treatment, both IFN- γ with P16-31 and IFN- γ with P263-280 treatments upregulated 15 genes (*CCL20, IL-6, LIF, BIRC2, BIRC3, TNFAIP3, CXCL1, PTGS2, NFKB1, CCL2, ICAM1, VCAM1, NOD2, NFKBIA* and *TRAF1*) when compared to IFN- γ -only treatment, while, the difference of expression level of these genes could not be found in IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treatment (fold change < 1.5) (Figure 30B, Table 3).





Figure 30 Heatmaps illustrating differential gene expression (DEGs) related to antigen presentation, NF-KB and TNF signaling pathways. A, Heatmap of differential expressed genes in IFN- γ -only and IFN- γ with PG peptides stimulated chondrocytes compared with unstimulated chondrocytes. B, Heatmap of differential expressed genes in IFN- γ with P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394 stimulated chondrocytes compared with IFN- γ -only stimulated chondrocytes. The map contains \log_2 (fold change) ratio that are color coded with red (down regulation) and green (up regulation).

	Fold change				
Gene	(Compared with IFN-γ-only treatment)			- Gene function	
names	IFN-γ	IFN-γ	IFN-γ		
	P16-31	263-280	P2379-2394		
Antigen pr	ocessing and p	presentation, p	ohagosome and	proteasome	
TLR2	3.331125	2.470675	-1.033920	Pathogen recognition and innate immunity activation	
B2M	1.608368	1.278467	-1.182088	Component of MHC class I molecule	
LAMP2	1.605029	1.072684	-1.489385	Function on maintaining of integrity, pH and catabolism in lysosome	
NF-kB and	TNF signaling	pathway			
REL-B	3.731663	3.731663	-1.042940	Induce non-canonical NF-kB pathway	
CCL4L2	4.834336	4.304353	1.163804	Chemoattractant for natural killer cells, monocytes and variety of immune cells	
NFKB2	2.966950	2.903252	1.191440	Transcription factor control gene expression i NF-kB pathway	
NFKB1	2.980197	2.311079	-1.044738	Transcription factor control gene expression i NF-kB pathway	
BIRC2	2.393013	1.589184	-1.276374	Inhibition of apoptosis	
BIRC3	8.801910	5.916575	-1.051193	Inhibition of apoptosis	
ICAM1	2.382048	2.064606	1.045496	Mediate the adhesion of leukocytes to endothelial cells	
VCAM1	5.634096	2.792565	-1.601540	Mediate the adhesion of lymphocytes, monocytes or eosinophils and basophils to vascular endothelium	
NFKBIA	5.102938	4.006501	-1.024998	Inhibition of transcription factor expression in NF-kB pathway	
TNFAIP3	8.534879	5.307826	-1.004103	Inhibit TNF mediated apoptosis	
TRAF1	5.726347	4.127761	-1.047411	Induce activation of MAPK8/JNK and NF-kB pathway	
PTGS2	9.015040	4.285524	-1.136038	Production of prostaglandin H2 in inflammation	
CCL20	19.159498	7.507919	1.303211	Responsible for DCs, effector or memory T cells and B cells recruitment in inflammatory condition	
IL-6	15.137315	10.387211	-1.002753	Stimulation of acute phase protein synthesis and support B cell growth	
LIF	6.961494	5.842411	1.111980	Promote cell growth and cell differentiation	
CXCL1	12.768829	5.051317	1.041438	Chemoattractant for neutrophils and other immune cells and regulate immune and inflammatory response	
CCL2	2.392677	2.177750	1.023285	Monocytes, memory T cells and DC recruitment	
NOD2	4.917219	2.982187	-1.123128	Recognize bacterial molecules and stimulate: immune system	

Table 3 Expression level and function of DEGs of PG peptide- IFN- γ -treated condition compared with IFN- γ -only treated condition

To validate the accuracy of RNA microarray, we chose 12 genes from the antigen processing and presentation, phagosome, proteasome, NF- κ B and TNF signaling pathways and peformed quantitative real time PCR to determine 5 their mRNA expression levels in 5 knee OA patients. We chose four genes (IL-6, MAP3K8, CCL2 and JUN) from TNF signaling pathway, five genes (NFKB1, NFKB2, REL-A, REL-B and *MYD88*) from NF- κ B pathway, and two genes (*TAP1* and *TLR2*) from antigen processing and presentation. We also collected COL2A (type II collagen alpha chain) as a representative downregulated gene. From the results, 9 out of 12 genes, including IL-6, CCL2, JUN, MAP3K8, NFKB1, NFKB2, REL-A, REL-B and TLR2, in IFN-Y with either P16-31 or P263-280 treated chondrocytes showed significant upregulation when compared with IFN-y-only and IFN-y with P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes (Figure 31). Expression level of MYD88, TAP1 and COL2A genes in IFN-y with either P16-31 or P263-280 treated chondrocytes did not differ from that of IFN- γ -only and IFN- γ with P2379-2394 treated chondrocytes. These validation results show that the levels of gene expression in each stimulated condition correlated with the RNA microarray results, indicating reliability of gene expression data.

In addition to antigen processing and presentation, NF- κ B and TNF signaling pathways, the effect of PG peptides on proteolytic enzymes production in chondrocytes was also evaluated. Proteolytic enzymes found in this study consisted of 16 metrix metalloprotenases (MMPS) and 25 disintegrin and metalloprotenase with thrombospondin (ADAMTS). Among 41 proteolytic enzyme expressed genes, IFN-y with either P16-31 or P263-280 treated chondrocytes showed a tendency to increase expression level of 14 genes, including MMP1, MMP2, MMP3, MMP9, MMP10, MMP12, MMP13, MMP19, MMP25, ADAMTS4, ADAMTS5, ADAMTS9, ADAMTS7P1 and ADAMTSL3 (Figure 32A). To determine the proteolytic enzyme gene expression that respond to PG peptides, we also compared gene expression levels in IFN- γ -PG peptide treated chondrocytes with IFN-γ-only treated chondrocytes. IFN-γ-P16-31 treated chondrocytes expressed both MMP and ADAMTS at high levels, particularly MMP1, MMP12 and MMP13; which upregulated more than 1.5-fold when compared with IFN- γ -only treated chondoryctes. For ADAMTS, IFN- γ -P16-31 and IFN- γ -P263-280 treated chondrocytes up-regulated expression levels of ADAMTS4 and ADAMTS9 higher than 1.5-fold when compared with IFN- γ -only treated chondoryctes. Upregulation of these genes were not observed in IFN- γ -P2379-2394 treated chondroyctes (Figure 32B). These findings indicate that both P16-31 and P263-280 peptides increased expression level of proteolytic enzymes in chondrocytes, in which may effect cartilage degradation in OA.



Figure 31 Gene expression validation. Validation of RNA microarray results with quantitative real-time PCR. Twelve selected genes were tested and gene expression level was compared using one way-ANOVA and Bonferroni correction (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, $p \le 0.001$).





A, Heatmap showing expression level of MMPs and ADAMTS genes in unstimulated, IFN- γ -only and IFN- γ with eighter P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 peptides treated chondrocytes from 3 OA patients. Gene expression level in each row was showed as Z-score that are color coded with red (low expression level) and green (high expression level). **B**, Graph showing fold change of MMPS and ADAMTS genes expression in IFN- γ with eighter P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394 peptides treated chondrocytes compared with IFN- γ -only treated chondrocytes.

The data from this part showed that PG peptides, P16-31 and P263-280, might induce IL-6 production through stimulation of TNF signaling pathways. Also, P16-31 and P263-280 along with IFN- γ might stimulated chondrocytes from OA patients upregulates genes in the antigen processing and presentation, and NF- κ B signaling pathway. These two pathways can promote expression of co-stimulatory molecules and antigen presentation and supports the cell surface upregulation data of CD80/CD86 on chondrocytes in the previous chapter. Moreover, P16-31 and P263-280 stimulated chondrocytes increased MMPs and ADAMTS expression in OA chondrocytes.



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

PART III

(ANTIGEN PRESENTATION FUNCTION OF CHONDROCYTES)

After determining the effects of IFN- γ and PG peptides on chondrocytes, we also wanted to know whether these stimuli can induce chondrocytes to stimulate T cells. In this part, we investigated the ability of chondrocytes to present PG peptides to autologous T cells from infrapatellar fat pads (IPFPs) of OA patients and determined their T cell proliferation.

PG peptide presentation of chondrocytes to T cells induces T cell proliferation

We started this experiment by isolating mononuclear cells from IPFPs. Because the number of T cells that we obtained were not enough for experiments, cells were expanded in vitro by stimulating with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabeads with IL-2 for 7 days. Before using the cells, anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabeads were removed and cells were rested for 2 days until expression level of activation markers (CD25 and CD69) decreased to basal level to eliminate background of cell stimulation. The percentage of CD3+ T cell population and expression level of activation markers was determined by flow cytometry. We found that isolated cells from IPFPs before anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabead stimulation (day 0) contained CD3+ T cells 56.3% of mononuclear cell lymphocyte gating, but after stimulation, the number of CD3+ T cells increased and the percentage reached 98% (day 7) (Figure 33). We also found that CD69 and CD25 expression level increased in the CD3+ T cell population (5.49% and 88.9%, respectively) (Figure 33). After cell resting (day 9), percentage of the cells that expressed CD69 and CD25 was reduced, while the percentage of CD3+ T cells was still high (95.2%). This indicates that the expanded T cells had high purity and cells were at resting state when used in experiments.



Figure 33 FACS plot showing expansion of T cells from IPFPs of knee OA patients. Mononuclear cells isolated from IPFPs of knee OA patients were stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads with 20 ng/ml of IL-2 and cultured for 7 days. After stimulation, anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads were removed and cells were rested for 2 days (day 9). Expression of CD3 and activation markers, including CD69 and CD25, were determined on day 0, day 7 and day 9 by flow cytometry.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Chulalongkorn University

Next, we test antigen presentation function of chondrocytes to present PG peptides to expanded autologous T cells. In this experiment, chondrocytes isolated from knee OA patients were treated with IFN- γ and pulsed with P16-31, P263-280, P2379-2394, or positive control peptides, including CEF and OVA peptides. Expanded T cells were labeled with CFSE. The stimulated chondrocytes were co-cultured with the expanded T cells at a ratio of 1:10 in the presence of IL-2 for 7 days. T cells alone and anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabead-stimulated T cells were used as negative and positive controls, respectively. The decrease in fluorescence intensity of CFSE-labeled cells detected by flow cytometry represents proliferating T cells. Net T cell proliferative level in each condition was calculated from subtraction of percentage of

T cell-alone proliferation from percentage of stimulated T cell proliferation of each individual patient. From a representative experiment, the percentage of T cell proliferation after co-culture with unstimulated chondrocytes or IFN- γ only-treated chondrocytes showed an increase up to 34.3% and 38.6%, respectively, from 33.4 % (T cells alone condition) (Figure 34). T cell proliferation showed an increase in proliferation when co-cultured with P16-31 and P263-280 pulsed chondrocytes (56.5% and 50.8%, respectively). This level of proliferation was similar to the positive control conditions (T cells co-culturing with CEF peptide-pulsed chondrocytes or T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabeads had a 58.2% and 56.9 %, respectively) (Figure 34).



Figure 34 FACS plot and histogram showing T cell proliferation when co-cultured with chondrocytes with different stimuli. Primary chondrocytes were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and pulsed with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) or control peptide (OVA and CEF peptides) for 3 hours before co-culturing with CFSE-labeled autologous T cells from IPFPs (ratio chondrocytes : T cell = 1:10) for 7 days. T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads were used as a positive control. The decrease in fluorescence intensity of CFSE-labeled cells detected by flow cytometry represents proliferating T cells. Net T cell proliferative level in each condition was calculated from subtraction of percentage of T cell-alone proliferation from percentage of stimulated T cell proliferation of each individual patient.

We found that IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes significantly increased the percentage of T cell proliferation when compared to T cells co-cultured with unstimulated chondrocytes (Figure 35A). This increase in T cell proliferation level was correlated with the level of T cell proliferation when stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 dynabeads. The proliferation level of T cells was increased when co-cultured with P16-31 and P263-280 pulsed chondrocytes, but not P2379-2394 pulsed chondrocytes. However, only P263-280 pulsed chondrocytes induced significantly higher T cell proliferation when compared with IFN- γ only-treated chondrocytes (p = 0.0104) (Figure 35B). These results show that chondrocytes can present P263-280 peptide to autologous T cells and induce significant increase in T cell proliferation, suggesting a significant stimulation from P263-280 peptide-pulsed chondrocytes.





Primary chondrocytes (N=5) were stimulated with 50 ng/ml of IFN- γ and pulsed with 10 µg/ml of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) or control peptide (OVA and CEF peptides) for 3 hours before co-culture with CFSE-labeled autologous T cells from IPFPs for 7 days. **A**, Comparison of T cell proliferation between co-culture with IFN- γ only-treated chondrocytes and unstimulated chondrocytes in each individual. T cells stimulated with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads were used as a control. **B**, Comparison of T cell proliferation between co-culture with PG peptide pulsed-chondrocytes and IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes in each individual. Y axis represents percentage of T cell proliferation and X axis represents chondrocyte stimuli conditions. Net T cell

proliferative level in each condition was calculated from subtraction of percentage of T cellalone proliferation from percentage of stimulated T cell proliferation of each individual patient. Differences of T cell proliferation was calculated by paired-T test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001).

To characterize the population of T cells that responded to PG peptide stimulation, we also investigated the proliferation of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells from CD3+ proliferating T cells (N=5). From the results, we found that the proliferated CD3+ T cells contained population 33-46% of T cells were CD4+ T cells and 25-35% of T cells were CD8+ T cells (Figure 36A). The population of CD4+ proliferating T cells increased when cells were co-cultured with IFN- γ -only, IFN- γ with P263-280, IFN- γ with CEF and IFN- γ with ovalbumin (OVA) treated chondrocytes. In contrast, CD8+ proliferating T cells decreased after co-culture with IFN- γ and P263-280 treated chondrocytes (Figure 36A).

We also determined the proportion of proliferation level in the CD4+ T cell and CD8+ T cell population in response to the different stimuli conditions. The percentage of proliferation of CD8+ T cells was overall higher than CD4+ T cells and increased when T cells were co-cultured with IFN- γ -treated chondrocytes. For peptide-pulsed chondrocytes, the percentage of CD8+ T cell proliferation was at similar levels as when co-cultured with unstimulated chondrocytes. On the contrary, percentage of proliferation of CD4+ T cells increased when T cells were co-cultured with IFN- γ -only, IFN- γ with P16-31, CEF and OVA peptide-pulsed chondrocytes. Although, there was no significant difference among T cell proliferation in each condition, however, P263-280 peptide-pulsed chondrocytes had the highest proliferation level of T cells than other conditions (Figure 36B). These findings suggest that chondrocytes can present certain PG peptides to T cells and the responsive T cell population may likely be CD4+ T cells.



Figure 36 Determination of proliferating T cell subsets after co-culture with PG peptidepulsed chondrocytes. A, FACS plot and bar graph showing percentage of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells found in population of proliferating CD3+ T cells after co-culture with unstimulated, IFN- γ -only or combination of IFN- γ and peptide-treated chondrocytes. **B**, FACS plot and bar graph showing the proportion of proliferation level of CD8+ T cells and CD4+ T cells after co-culture with unstimulated, IFN- γ -only or combination of IFN- γ and peptide-treated chondrocytes.

Effect of MHC blocking on antigen presentation function of chondrocytes to present PG peptides to T cells.

Next, we would like to investigate whether peptide presentation by chondrocytes to T cells was dependent on MHC. In this experiment, chondrocytes were treated with IFN- γ and incubated with ultra-LEAF purified anti-human HLA-A, B, C (clone w6/32) antibodies for MHC class I blocking or purified anti-human HLA-DR, DP, DQ (clone Tü39) antibodies for MHC class II blocking, before pulsing with PG peptides and co-culture with CFSE-labeled autologous T cells. Because we found that proliferation of T cells increased when T cells were co-cultured with P16-31 and P263-280 pulsed chondrocytes, therefore, this experiment focused on effect of MHC blocking only on P16-31 and P263-280 peptide stimulation conditions. Our results show high percentage of T cell proliferation in T cells co-cultured with IFN- γ -treated

chondrocytes and this was further increased when chondrocytes were pulsed with P263-280 peptide (Figure 37A). MHC class I blocking did not reduce T cell proliferation in condition of IFN- γ only, IFN- γ with P16-31 and IFN- γ with P263-280 treated chondrocytes when compared with nonblocking condition. For MHC class II blocking, T cells from all OA patients showed an increase in proliferation level when co-cultured with IFN- γ -only treated chondrocytes, but had no effect on T cell proliferation when co-cultured with IFN- γ and P16-31 peptide-treated chondrocytes. The percentage of T cell proliferation had a tendency to decrease in all 6 OA patients when co-cultured with IFN- γ with P263-280 peptide-treated chondrocytes with MHC class II blocking (Figure 37B). These findings suggest that chondrocytes perhaps present P263-280 peptide to CD4+ T cells via MHC class II.







level in each condition was calculated from subtraction of percentage of T cell-alone proliferation from percentage of stimulated T cell proliferation of each individual patient. Differences of T cell proliferation was calculated by paired-T test (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001).

In this part, we show that chondrocytes carry antigen presentation function when exposed to stimuli, such as IFN- γ , and can stimulate T cells to proliferate. When chondrocytes were exposed to certain PG peptides, they were able to present those PG peptides, especially P16-31 and P263-280 peptides, to autologous T cells. Our data suggests the P263-280 peptide can be presented to CD4+ T cells via MHC class II that is expressed on chondrocytes, resulting in an increase in CD4+ T cell proliferation.



Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER IV

DISCUSSION

In this study, we investigated antigen presentation function of chondrocytes in stimulating IPFP T cells of OA patients. The cartilage is an immunological privileged site with chondrocytes separated from the outer environment by extracellular matrix (ECM). Therefore, chondrocytes are not exposed to any stimuli and are thought to not have immunological function in normal condition (96). However, in OA, chondrocytes can secrete several inflammatory cytokines and express antigen presentation markers on the cell surface (69, 97). We hypothesized that cartilage is broken down exposing chondrocytes to several stimuli in synovium. In our study, we interrogated stimuli that can activate and induce antigen presentation function of chondrocytes in OA.

There are many studies reporting about antigen presentation function of chondrocytes (69, 86). Actually, these antigen presentation molecules, apart from MHC class I, could be rarely detected in normal human chondrocytes (96). However, expression of MHC class II can be induced by IFN- γ . Induction of MHC molecules by IFN- γ could be detected in human nasal chondrocytes and in transgenic mice (87, 98). These evidences related to our *in vitro* results of OA chondrocytes that revealed upregulation of MHC class I, MHC class II and co-stimulatory molecules (CD40, CD80 and CD86) expression after treatment with IFN- γ . On the contrary, chondrocytes isolated from cartilage of ovalbumin immunized rabbits showed high expression of MHC class II (99). In 2009, Sakata M. and his colleagues found that chondrocytes isolated from OA patients also expressed both MHC class I and MHC class II on their surface, but these molecules could not be observed on normal chondrocytes (69). These evidences indicate that human chondrocytes may require inflammation to upregulate antigen presentation molecules.

Expression of MHC I and II on chondrocytes is likely the main feature that can stimulate T cells. In OA, T cells responded to autologous chondrocytes by

proliferating, in which proliferation can be blocked by antibodies against MHC molecules (69). Activation of T cells by chondrocytes seems likely through MHC/antigen/T cell receptor complex; however, the stimulating antigen in OA is not clearly identified. Many previous studies mentioned that the antigen might be produced by chondrocytes. Evidence that support this hypothesis is the presence of autoantibodies against collagen and osteopontin in serum of OA patients (100, 101). Proteomic studies also revealed accumulation of proteoglycan aggrecan (PG) core protein, which is a hallmark of cartilage degradation, in synovial fluid of OA patients (65). G1 domain in PG core protein contained several arthritogenic T cell epitopes, especially P16-31 and P263-280 peptides, in which can stimulate autoreactive T cells in peripheral blood of OA patients (16). Although, OA is not classified as an autoimmune disease; however, T cell responses to autoantigens may be a secondary phenomenon that occur due to extensive degradation of cartilage fragment.

Because PG fragments could be found in synovial fluid of OA patients, there is a high chance that chondrocytes are exposed to them. Therefore, PG fragments may stimulate and induce antigen presentation function in chondrocytes. de Jong *et al.* found specific T cell epitope region on PG fragment, including P16-31 and P263-280 (16). Therefore, we treated these peptides to OA chondrocytes and investigated chondrocyte response. After exposure to PG peptides, MHC molecules did not increase on chondrocyte cell surface, but, interestingly, both P16-31 and P263-280 treatment induced higher expression level of co-stimulatory molecules, CD80 and CD86. Moreover, expression level of CD80 and CD86 increased when the concentration of PG peptides increased. The expression of co-stimulatory molecules after stimulating with cartilage protein was also observed on chondrocytes isolated from collagen induced arthritis (CIA) mice, resulting in increasing of susceptibility to arthritis (102). In other antigen presenting cells, collagen injected mice also expressed CD80 and CD86 on cell surface of macrophages and inhibition of these molecules reduced the severity of arthritis (103).

Both CD80 and CD86 have predominant function in activation of immune response by binding to its cognate receptor, CD28, on T cells, resulting in T cells

activation, proliferation and differentiation (104). On the other hand, the absence of CD80 and CD86 engagement prohibits T cell activation and proliferation, leading to T cell anergy and apoptosis (105). The mechanisms of antigen inducing co-stimulatory molecules expression in chondrocyte is not known. However, regulation of CD80 or CD86 expression was studied in other antigen presenting cells. In B cells, costimulatory molecules were up-regulated upon engagement of IL-4 receptor, B cell receptor and toll like receptor 4 (TLR4) (106-108). Also, binding of glycoprotein 39 to CD40 increased expression level of CD86 on B cells (109). Moreover, X- irradiation could induce expression of CD80 on lipopolysaccharide (LPS) stimulating B cells through NF- κ B activation (110). Expression of CD80 after exposure to X-irradiation was also observed in dendritic cells, but this expression was not controlled by NFKB pathway (110). These reports show that expression of co-stimulatory molecules on each antigen presenting cell are activated and controlled by different pathways. Our study showing upregulation of CD80 and CD86 in P16-31 and P263-280 treated chondrocytes, but not for P16-31 and P263-280 treated keratinocyte and MoDCs, may provide preliminary insight into how co-stimulatory molecules are regulated in chondrocytes.

Cytokine production is a key feature used to identify activated cells. In OA, inflammatory cytokines, including IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α and IFN- γ could be observed both in synovial fluid and cartilage tissues. Chondrocytes in cartilage tissue could produce these cytokines (97). Elevated levels of cytokine production of chondrocytes could be induced by several stimuli. Stimulating chondrocyte with synovial fluid of OA patients increased the concentration of IL-6, IL-8 and MCP-1 (Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, CCL2) (95). Also, chondrocytes responded to factors such as substance P and bradykinin, neurovascular peptides found in synovial fluid of OA patients, by increasing IL-6 and proteolytic enzyme (ADAMTS) production (111). These findings correlated with our results that high concentrations of IL-6 and IL-8 was secreted from IFN- γ and P263-280 treated chondrocytes. Both IL-6 and IL-8 play an essential role in knee OA. IL-6 promotes inflammation in the local joint and increase of this cytokine correlates with severity of the disease (112). IL-8 recruits

neutrophil and other granulocytes into the inflamed joint and induces cartilage destruction (113).

Gene expression profile in chondrocyte treated with combination of IFN- γ and either P16-31 or P263-280 showed upregulation of a number of genes in the antigen processing and presentation, TNF signaling and NF- κ B pathways when compared with unstimulated chondrocytes. However, when compared with IFN- γ treated chondrocytes, the number of differential expressed gene could be found mostly in TNF and NF- κ B signaling pathways. It means that TNF and NF- κ B signaling are more likely to be from the effects of the P16-31 and P263-280. TNF and NF- κ B signaling pathways play a pivotal role in cytokines, chemokines and immune cell regulation, leading to inflammation and immune responses (114). In OA, NF- κ B signaling pathway is very essential, not only for cytokine production, but it also regulates ECM production and degradation (114). Extracellular matrix fragments such as fibronectin can stimulate chondrocytes to secrete high levels of IL-6, IL-8 and MCP-1 and cytokine production was decreased after blocking the NF- κ B signaling pathway (115). Upregulation of the transcription factors NFKB1 and NFKB2 in NF- κ B signaling genes was also previously seen in IL-1 β treated chondrocytes. Upregulation of these two transcription factors correlated with an increase of IL-6 and IL-1eta gene expression (116). NF- κ B signaling pathway is also essential to regulate expression of antigen presentation molecules in human dendritic cells and blocking of this pathway by specific inhibitors can inhibit expression of HLA-DR, CD83, CD86, 80 and CD40 on their surface (117, 118). These evidence supports the essential function of NF- κ B signaling in cell maturation and antigen presentation that might correlate with expression of co-stimulatory molecules in our study.

Chondrocytes have been reported to phagocytose cartilage components such as collagen and possess antigen presentation function (119). In ankylosing spondylitis (AS), chondrocytes presented Epstein-Barr virus-derived peptide, (EBNA) 258-266, to HLA-B27 restricted CD8+ T cells and induced IFN- γ , perforin and granzyme B production (86). This antigen presentation function of chondrocytes was also observed in mice. IFN- γ treated chondrocytes presented influenza A virus nucleoprotein derived peptide to HLA-B27 restricted CD8+ T cell, resulting in chondrocyte lysis (87). The ability of chondrocytes to present antigens to T cells was also observed in our study. We observed significantly higher proliferative responses of IPFP T cells co-cultured with IFN- γ and P263-280 treated chondrocytes when compared with T cells co-cultured with IFN- γ -only or IFN- γ with other PG peptides treated chondrocytes. Moreover, P263-280 peptide increased proliferation in CD4+T cell subset by present via MHC class II. Also, there were CD4+ T cells in blood of OA and AS patients that could respond to the G1 domain fragments by producing inflammatory cytokines (16, 120). In OA, besides peripheral blood, P263-280 specific T cell population (16) were also found in IPFPs because they could respond to P263-280 presentation by chondrocytes. The G1 domain of proteoglycan aggrecan was reported to contain several T cell epitopes which showed high theoretical binding score with MHC class II, particularly HLA-DR1 and HLA-DR4, by motif-prediction (16). In addition, these peptide sequences, especially P16-31 and P263-280, in the G1 domain were T cell epitopes identified in HLA-DR2, DR3, DR4 and DQ8-transgenic mice immunized with human proteoglycan aggrecan (121). These finding supports our data which found that chondrocytes may present PG peptides, P16-31 and P263-280, to autologous T cells via MHC molecules. T cell proliferation had a slight reduction when they were co-cultured with MHC class II-blocked chondrocytes. Dramatic reduction of T cell proliferation was observed in only one patient, while others showed insignificant reduction levels. Our findings indicate that presentation of these PG peptides by chondrocytes to T cells may be restricted to MHC molecules. Further investigation is still required to evaluate the role of MHC molecules in the presentation of these PG peptides.

In this study, we found an abundant IL-6 production in PG peptide-stimulated chondrocytes and IL-6 has been reported to promote differentiation of Th17 cells (61). PG peptide-stimulated chondrocytes may increase Th17 population in OA patients. Th17 cells produce IL-17, which stimulates osteoclastogenesis and bone destruction in arthritis (58). In addition to Th17 cells, synovial fluid and synovial tissue of OA patients also contained a number of Th1 cells (58). Several evidences showed that Th1 cytokines, such as IL-2 and IFN- γ , could be detected in synovial membrane

and synovial fluid at both the gene and protein levels, while Th2 cytokines, such as IL-4 and IL-5, could be observed at lower levels in OA patients (122-124). Therefore, we also expect that Th1 cells might also respond to PG peptide-treated chondrocytes and increase the severity of OA pathogenesis by increasing proinflammatory cytokines. Not only cytokine production, chondrocyte-T cell interaction also enhances the ability of proteolytic enzyme production in chondrocytes (125). In OA, chondrocytes co-cultured with autologous T cells could produce MMP1 and MMP13, which predominantly digest collagen type II in cartilage (125, 126). Moreover, there were studies that found that chondrocytes in OA patients can respond to cartilage fragment such as fibronectin by increasing proteolytic enzyme (MMP1, 3 and 13) production (127). These findings correlate with our RNA microarray study that found transcripts of proteolytic enzymes, including MMPs (MMP1 and MMP13) and ADAMTS (ADAMTS4), in PG peptide-IFN-y treated chondrocytes. These data suggest that PG peptides might affect OA pathogenesis by increasing proteolytic enzyme production in chondrocytes, resulting in cartilage destruction.

Although our study showed a new aspect of chondrocyte response to PG peptides by increasing co-stimulatory molecule expression and inflammatory cytokine production in OA patients; however, this study still has limitations regarding investigating these responses in normal healthy chondrocytes, due to ethical reasons. Also, this study showed that chondrocytes could present cartilage protein or peptide and induced autoreactive T cells in joint of OA patients. However, the question that why activation of autoreactive T cells could be observed in OA remains to be solved. One hypothesis for this question is that digestion of cartilage protein by proteolytic enzymes might generate neoepitope that can induce immune respond in OA. Although OA is mild condition of autoimmunity, but cartilage is continuously damaged. Therefore, understanding about mechanism of autoantigen generation and role of chondrocyte to present autoantigen to T cells is essential for further developing treatment.

CHAPTER V

CONCLUSION

In this study, we found that chondrocytes from OA patients possessed antigen presentation function and responded to IFN- γ and PG peptide stimulation. IFN- γ treatment can increase expression level of MHC class I and class II and costimulatory molecules, CD40, CD80 and CD86. After treating with PG peptides, P16-31 and P263-280 treated chondrocytes increased both CD80 and CD86 expression levels and expression level of these two molecules showed more increasing in combination of IFN- γ and P16-31 or P263-280 treatments. Moreover, both P16-31 and P263-280 upregulated co-stimulatory molecules, in particular CD80, in a dose-dependent manner. This data supports the hypothesis that PG peptides can stimulated chondrocytes by inducing co-stimulatory molecule expression.

IFN- γ and P16-31 or P263-280 treatment increased CD80 and CD86 expression on OA chondrocytes specifically, but not on keratinocytes. IFN- γ and PG peptides induced antigen presentation function in chondrocytes higher than keratinocytes; albeit, still lower than of dendritic cells. Moreover, we observed induction of IL-6, IL-8 and TNF α production by combination of IFN- γ and P263-280 treated chondrocytes. This P263-280 peptide did not have any effect on cytokine production in keratinocytes and dendritic cells, suggesting specificity of PG peptide stimulation in OA chondrocytes.

We also found that PG peptide stimulation effected on gene expression profile in OA chondrocytes. RNA microarray analysis revealed that a number of genes related to antigen processing and presentation, TNF signaling and NF- κ B signaling pathways were upregulated in combination of IFN- γ and P16-31 or P263-280 treated chondrocytes. This finding suggests the potential influence of immunological function induction by IFN- γ and PG peptides in OA chondrocytes. Chondrocytes treated with IFN- γ and PG peptides, especially P263-280, stimulated autologous T cells to proliferate at higher levels in OA patients and analysis suggested that the responsive T cell subset was CD4+ T cell. The percentage of T cell proliferation had a tendency to reduce after blocking MHC class II molecules on chondrocytes. This indicates that chondrocytes may potentially present PG peptides to T cells in an MHC-restricted manner.

Taken together, this study proposes that PG peptides may be candidate antigens that induce immunological function of chondrocytes under inflammatory condition of OA to perpetuate the pathogenesis severity by increasing proinflammatory cytokine production and stimulating T cells via presenting PG peptides on MHC class II molecules (Figure 38).



Figure 38 Illustration of the proposed antigen presentation function of chondrocyte. Chondrocyte from OA patients might phagocytose cartilage fragment peptides, process and present these peptides to T cells via MHC class II or cross-present via MHC class I. Stimulated T cells in joint might produce cytokines or cytotoxic molecules to destroy cartilage and increase severity of the disease.

APPENDIX

1. Endotoxin test (Using HEK-Blue LPS Detection Kit (Invivogen))

1.1. HEK-Blue LPS Detection Kit

HEK-Blue cells which were engineered to become stably express TLR4 and extremely sensitive to LPS was used to detect endotoxin contamination. LPS contaminant will bind to TLR4 and increase expression of NF- κ B-inducible secreted embryonic alkaline phosphatase (SEAP). Activity of this enzyme will be detected by addition of substrate solution, QUANTI-Blue, and color of culture media will become purple that can measure absorbance at 620 nm.

1.2. Reagents

- 1.2.1. Growth medium (DMEM high glucose supplemented with 10% FBS, Penicillin-Streptomycin and 1X normocin)
- 1.2.2. Selection medium (Growth medium supplemented with 1X HEK-Blue Selection)
- 1.2.3. Test medium (Growth medium supplemented with 10% FBS)
- 1.2.4. QUANTI-Blue solution

เหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

1.3. Methodology ALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

The HEK-Blue cells were thawed and resuspended in growth medium. Cells were cultured at 37°C for 48 hours until the cell completely attached to bottom flask. At 50-80% confluency, cells were trypsinized with 0.05% Trypsin containing EDTA and were further grown in selection medium in 96 well-plate at cell concentration of 1×10^5 cells/well. HEK-Blue cells were treated with PG peptides, including P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, at various concentration of $10 \ \mu$ g/ml or 50 μ g/ml and incubated at 37°C for 18 hours. The HEK-Blue cell supernatant collected from each well was mixed with QUANTI-Blue solution and the mixer was incubated at 37°C for 6 hours. Endotoxin contamination was measured the absorbance at wavelength of 620 nm. HEK-Blue cell treated with

either 1 ng/ml of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or culture medium without any stimuli were used as positive and negative control, respectively.

1.4. Result

This study was performed to check endotoxin contamination in synthetic peptides that might affect chondrocyte stimulation. The absorbance at 620 nm, which represented level of endotoxin contamination, of PG peptides (P16-31, P263-280 or P2379-2394) treated HEK-Blue cells could be detected as low as that of unstimulated HEK-Blu cells (culture medium treatment), while positive control (LPS treatment) showed significantly higher level of this endotoxin (Figure 39). It could be indicated that these synthetic peptides did not have endotoxin contamination.



Figure 39 Endotoxin test of synthetic peptides. HEK-Blue cells were treated with PG peptides, P16-31, P263-280 and P2379-2394, at concentration of 10 μ g/ml and 50 μ g/ml and cultured for 24 hours. Supernatant was collected to test endotoxin contamination. LPS treated HEK-Blue cells was used as positive control and culture medium treated cells was used as negative control. Endotoxin contamination was detected by measuring the absorbance at 620 nm. Statistical significance was calculated from mean ± SEM (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001).

2. Reagent preparation

2.1. Cell culture

Supplemental Complement (SC)

RPMI	320	ml.
Non-essential amino acid (NEAA)	100	ml.
Penicillin Streptomycin Solution	80	ml.
HEPES	11.9	g.
L-glutamine	100	ml.
β -mercaptoethanol	35	μl.
Filtered by 0.2 µm and stored at 20°C		

RF10 medium	1
RPMI	

Supplemental complement	30	ml.
Fetal bovine serum	60	ml.
Freezing media		

Fetal bovine serum	9	ml.
Dimethyl sulfoxide	1	ml.

หาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Plating medium for MoDC		
IMDM with L-glutamine	26.7	ml
Fetal bovine serum	3	ml
Penicillin Streptomycin Solution	300	μι

Condition medium for MoDC

RPMI	8.6	ml
2 mM Glutamax	100	μι
Penicillin Streptomycin Solution	100	μι
1 mM Sodium pyruvate	100	μι
Non-essential amino acid (NEAA)	100	μι

500

ml.

	GM-CSF (25 ng/ml)	5	μι
	Recombinant IL-4 (25 ng/ml)	5	μι
Digest	tion buffer for infrapatellar fat pad		
	Phosphate buffer saline	47.25	ml.
	Fetal bovine serum	2.5	ml.
	3 mg/ml Collagenase type IV (Final conc 3 µg/ml)	50	μl.
	1 mg/ml DNase I (Final conc. 0.1 µg/ml)	5	μl.
Diges			
		500	
	DIMEM	500	mt.
	Supplemental complement	30	ml.
	Fetal bovine serum	60	ml.
	Pronase (1% w/v)	0.15	g.
	Freshly prepared and filtered by 0.2 µm		
	S S		
Colla	genase type II solution		
	จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	500	
	GHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY	500	ml.
	Supplemental complement	30	ml.
	Fetal bovine serum	60	ml
	Collagenase type II (0.3% w/v)	0.05	g.
	Freshly prepared and filtered by 0.2 μm		

Fetal bovine serum

90

ml

1
2.2. Flow cytometry

FACS buffer Phosphate buffer saline 95 ml. Fetal bovine serum (final conc. Is 5% v/v) 5 ml. Fixation buffer Phosphate buffer saline 92.2 ml. Fetal bovine serum (final conc. Is 5% v/v) 5 ml. Formaldehyde 2.8 ml. 2.3. Immunofluorescence Blocking buffer Phosphate buffer saline 100 ml. Bovine serum albumin (final conc. Is 2% w/v) 2 g. Fixation buffer Phosphate buffer saline 48 ml. Formaldehyde 2 ml. Permeabilization buffer Phosphate buffer saline 50 ml. Triton X-100 (Final conc. Is 0.1% v/v) 50 μl.

3. Chemical and reagents 1-Bromo-3-chloropropane (BCP) (Sigma-Aldrich) Germany 4-(2-Hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES) (Applichem) Germany 4', 6'-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole (DAPI) (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD3/CD28 dynabeads (Gibco) USA Anti-CD3-APC (clone: UCHT1) (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD40-PE (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD4-APC-Cy7 (clone: RPA-T4) (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD80-FITC (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD86-APC (Biolegend) USA Anti-CD8-AF700 (clone: SK1) (Biolegend) USA Anti-collagen II antibody (Abcam) UK Anti-HLA-A, -B, -C-FITC (Biolegend) USA Anti-HLA-DR-AF700 (Biolegend) USA Beta-mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich) Germany Bovine serum albumin (BSA) (Serva) Germany Carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester (CFSE, Biolegend) USA Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Applichem) Germany DNase I (Worthington) USA Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco) USA Fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco) USA Ficoll (GE Healthcare) Sweden Goat-anti-mouse IgG linked AF488 (Abcam) UK IL-6 Human uncoated ELISA Kit (Invitrogen) USA IL-8 Human uncoated ELISA Kit (Invitrogen) USA Improved Minimum Essential Medium (IMEM) (Gibco) USA USA L-Glutamine solution (Gibco) Non-essential amino acid (NEAA) (Gibco) USA Penicillin Streptomycin Solution (Pen-Strep) (Gibco) USA Phosphate buffer saline (PBS) (Serva) Germany

Power $Up^{TM} SYBR^{TM}$ Green Master Mix (Applied biosystems)	USA
Pronase (Sigma-Aldrich)	Germany
Prostaglandin E2 (PeproTech)	USA
Purified anti-human HLA-A, -B, -C antibody (Clone W6/32)	
(Biolegend)	USA
Purified anti-human HLA-DR, DP, DQ antibody (Clone Tü39)	
(Biolegend)	USA
Recombinant human IFN-γ (R&D systems)	USA
Recombinant human IL-1 eta (PeproTech)	USA
Recombinant human IL-2 (Biolegend)	USA
Recombinant human IL-6 (PeproTech)	USA
Recombinant human TNF- α (PeproTech)	USA
Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) (Gibco)	USA
Saponin (Sigma-Aldrich)	Germany
SuperScriptTM VILOTM cDNA Synthesis Kit (Invitrogen)	USA
synthesized nucleotide sequences (primers) (GenScript)	USA
Synthesized peptides (Genscript)	USA
TNF- α Human uncoated ELISA Kit (Invitrogen)	USA
Triton X-100 (Applichem)	Germany
TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen)	USA
Type II collagenase (Worthington)	USA
Type IV collagenase (Worthington)	USA

4. Equipment

CO₂ incubator (Thermoscientific, USA) Flow cytometer (LSRII, BD Bioscience) Hemacytometer Biological Safety Cabinet class II Multifunctional Microplate Reader (Vario Skan Flash, USA) Phase contrast fluorescence microscope (Olympus) QuantStudioTM 6 Flex Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, USA) VeritiTM 96-Well Thermal Cycler (Applied Biosystems, USA) Vortex mixer (Scientific industries, USA) Water bath (Grant Instruments Ltd., UK)

5. Software and programs

GraphPad Prism 7.0 EndNote X9 FlowJo V10 RStudio 4.0.2

> จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

REFERENCES



Chulalongkorn University

1. Akkiraju H, Nohe A. Role of Chondrocytes in Cartilage Formation, Progression of Osteoarthritis and Cartilage Regeneration. J Dev Biol. 2015;3(4):177-92.

2. Wilson C. Knee Arthritis: Take Back Control: From Exercises to Knee Replacements & Everything In Between. Oxon: Wilson Health Ltd; 2016.

3. Goldring MB. Chondrogenesis, chondrocyte differentiation, and articular cartilage metabolism in health and osteoarthritis. Therapeutic advances in musculoskeletal disease. 2012;4(4):269-85.

4. Loeser RF. Molecular mechanisms of cartilage destruction: Mechanics, inflammatory mediators, and aging collide. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2006;54(5):1357-60.

5. Sophia Fox AJ, Bedi A, Rodeo SA. The basic science of articular cartilage: structure, composition, and function. Sports health. 2009;1(6):461-8.

6. Lotz MK, Carames B. Autophagy and cartilage homeostasis mechanisms in joint health, aging and OA. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2011;7(10):579-87.

7. Martel-Pelletier J, Barr AJ, Cicuttini FM, Conaghan PG, Cooper C, Goldring MB, et al. Osteoarthritis. Nature reviews Disease primers. 2016;2:16072.

8. Goldring MBJTaimd. Chondrogenesis, chondrocyte differentiation, and articular cartilage metabolism in health and osteoarthritis. 2012;4(4):269-85.

9. Rolauffs B, Williams JM, Aurich M, Grodzinsky AJ, Kuettner KE, Cole AA. Proliferative remodeling of the spatial organization of human superficial chondrocytes distant from focal early osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(2):489-98.

10. Heinegård D, Bayliss M, Lorenzo P. Biochemistry and metabolism of normal and osteoarthritic cartilage. 2003.

11. Farnworth L. Osteochondral defects of the knee. Orthopedics. 2000;23(2):146-57; quiz 58-9.

12. Knudson CB, Knudson W. Cartilage proteoglycans. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2001;12(2):69-78.

13. Roughley PJ, Mort JS. The role of aggrecan in normal and osteoarthritic cartilage. J Exp Orthop. 2014;1(1):8.

14. Kiani C, Chen L, Wu YJ, Yee AJ, Yang BB. Structure and function of aggrecan. Cell Res. 2002;12(1):19-32.

15. Lin Z, Willers C, Xu J, Zheng MH. The chondrocyte: biology and clinical application. Tissue Eng. 2006;12(7):1971-84.

16. de Jong H, Berlo SE, Hombrink P, Otten HG, van Eden W, Lafeber FP, et al. Cartilage proteoglycan aggrecan epitopes induce proinflammatory autoreactive T-cell responses in rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69(1):255-62.

17. Kostoulas G, Lang A, Nagase H, Baici AJFI. Stimulation of angiogenesis through cathepsin B inactivation of the tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases. 1999;455(3):286-90.

18. Struglics A, Larsson S, Pratta MA, Kumar S, Lark M, Lohmander LIO, et al. Human osteoarthritis synovial fluid and joint cartilage contain both aggrecanase-and matrix metalloproteinase-generated aggrecan fragments. 2006;14(2):101-13.

19. Flannery CR, Lark MW, Sandy JJJoBC. Identification of a stromelysin cleavage site within the interglobular domain of human aggrecan. Evidence for proteolysis at this site in vivo in human articular cartilage. 1992;267(2):1008-14.

20. Fosang AJ, Last K, Knauper V, Murphy G, Neame PJ. Degradation of cartilage aggrecan by collagenase-3 (MMP-13). FEBS Lett. 1996;380(1-2):17-20.

21. Malfait AM, Liu RQ, Ijiri K, Komiya S, Tortorella MD. Inhibition of ADAM-TS4 and ADAM-TS5 prevents aggrecan degradation in osteoarthritic cartilage. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(25):22201-8.

22. Fosang AJ, Last K, Knäuper V, Neame P, Murphy G, Hardingham T, et al. Fibroblast and neutrophil collagenases cleave at two sites in the cartilage aggrecan interglobular domain. 1993;295(1):273-6.

23. SANDY JD, VERSCHAREN CJBJ. Analysis of aggrecan in human knee cartilage and synovial fluid indicates that aggrecanase (ADAMTS) activity is responsible for the catabolic turnover and loss of whole aggrecan whereas other protease activity is required for C-terminal processing in vivo. 2001;358(3):615-26.

24. Dufield D, Nemirovskiy O, Jennings M, Tortorella M, Malfait A, Mathews WJAb. An immunoaffinity liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry assay for detection of endogenous aggrecan fragments in biological fluids: use as a biomarker for aggrecanase activity and cartilage degradation. 2010;406(2):113-23.

25. Lark MW, Bayne EK, Flanagan J, Harper CF, Hoerrner LA, Hutchinson NI, et al. Aggrecan degradation in human cartilage. Evidence for both matrix metalloproteinase and aggrecanase activity in normal, osteoarthritic, and rheumatoid joints. 1997;100(1):93-106.

26. Larsson S, Lohmander L, Struglics AJO, Cartilage. An ARGS-aggrecan assay for analysis in blood and synovial fluid. 2014;22(2):242-9.

27. DeGroot J, Verzijl N, Bank RA, Lafeber FP, Bijlsma JW, TeKoppele JM. Age-related decrease in proteoglycan synthesis of human articular chondrocytes: the role of nonenzymatic glycation. Arthritis Rheum. 1999;42(5):1003-9.

28. Musumeci G, Aiello FC, Szychlinska MA, Di Rosa M, Castrogiovanni P, Mobasheri AJIjoms. Osteoarthritis in the XXIst century: risk factors and behaviours that influence disease onset and progression. 2015;16(3):6093-112.

29. Nordenvall R, Bahmanyar S, Adami J, Stenros C, Wredmark T, Felländer-Tsai LJTAjosm. A population-based nationwide study of cruciate ligament injury in Sweden, 2001-2009: incidence, treatment, and sex differences. 2012;40(8):1808-13.

30. Zahra Ashkavanda HM, Bannikuppe S. Vishwanatha. The pathophysiology of osteoarthritis. Journal of Pharmacy Research. 2013;7(1):132-8.

31. Berenbaum F. Osteoarthritis as an inflammatory disease (osteoarthritis is not osteoarthrosis!). Osteoarthr Cartilage. 2013;21(1):16-21.

32. Mobasheri A. Applications of proteomics to osteoarthritis, a musculoskeletal disease characterized by aging. Front Physiol. 2011;2:108.

33. Zamli Z, Sharif M. Chondrocyte apoptosis: a cause or consequence of osteoarthritis? Int J Rheum Dis. 2011;14(2):159-66.

34. Guilak F. Biomechanical factors in osteoarthritis. Best Pract Res Cl Rh. 2011;25(6):815-23.

35. Felson DT, Zhang Y, Anthony JM, Naimark A, Anderson JJ. Weight loss reduces the risk for symptomatic knee osteoarthritis in women. The Framingham Study. Ann Intern Med. 1992;116(7):535-9.

36. Messier SP, Legault C, Mihalko S, Miller GD, Loeser RF, DeVita P, et al. The Intensive Diet and Exercise for Arthritis (IDEA) trial: design and rationale. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2009;10:93.

37. Buckwalter JA, Lane NE. Athletics and osteoarthritis. Am J Sports Med. 1997;25(6):873-81.

38. Frei B. Reactive oxygen species and antioxidant vitamins: mechanisms of action. Am J Med. 1994;97(3A):5S-13S; discussion 22S-8S.

39. Henrotin Y, Deby-Dupont G, Deby C, De Bruyn M, Lamy M, Franchimont P. Production of active oxygen species by isolated human chondrocytes. Br J Rheumatol. 1993;32(7):562-7.

40. Neogi T, Booth SL, Zhang YQ, Jacques PF, Terkeltaub R, Aliabadi P, et al. Low vitamin K status is associated with osteoarthritis in the hand and knee. 2006;54(4):1255-61.

41. Musumeci G, Aiello FC, Szychlinska MA, Di Rosa M, Castrogiovanni P, Mobasheri A. Osteoarthritis in the XXIst Century: Risk Factors and Behaviours that Influence Disease Onset and Progression. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2015;16(3):6093-112.

42. Heijink A, Gomoll AH, Madry H, Drobnic M, Filardo G, Espregueira-Mendes J, et al. Biomechanical considerations in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis of the knee. Knee Surg Sport Tr A. 2012;20(3):423-35.

43. Englund M. The role of biomechanics in the initiation and progression of OA of the knee. Best Pract Res Cl Rh. 2010;24(1):39-46.

44. Kapoor M. Pathogenesis of Osteoarthritis. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2015. 283 p.

45. van Spil WE, DeGroot J, Lems WF, Lafeber FP. Serum and Urinary Biochemical Markers for Knee and Hip Osteoarthritis: A Systematic Review Applying the Consensus Biped Criteria. Osteoarthr Cartilage. 2010;18:S62-S.

46. Matson EB, Reginato AM. Calcium-containing crystal-associated arthropathies in the elderly population. Geriatric Rheumatology: Springer; 2011. p. 213-23.

47. Xia B, Di C, Zhang J, Hu S, Jin H, Tong P. Osteoarthritis pathogenesis: a review of molecular mechanisms. Calcif Tissue Int. 2014;95(6):495-505.

48. Cucchiarini M, de Girolamo L, Filardo G, Oliveira JM, Orth P, Pape D, et al. Basic science of osteoarthritis. J Exp Orthop. 2016;3(1):22.

49. Kobayashi T, Yoshihara Y, Samura A, Yamada H, Shinmei M, Roos H, et al. Synovial fluid concentrations of the C-propeptide of type II collagen correlate with body mass index in primary knee osteoarthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 1997;56(8):500-3.

50. Lotz M, Martel-Pelletier J, Christiansen C, Brandi ML, Bruyere O, Chapurlat R, et al. Value of biomarkers in osteoarthritis: current status and perspectives. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(11):1756-63.

51. Haseeb A, Haqqi TM. Immunopathogenesis of osteoarthritis. Clin Immunol. 2013;146(3):185-96.

52. de Lange-Brokaar BJE, Ioan-Facsinay A, van Osch GJVM, Zuurmond AM, Schoones J, Toes REM, et al. Synovial inflammation, immune cells and their cytokines in osteoarthritis: a review. Osteoarthr Cartilage. 2012;20(12):1484-99.

53. Riera H, Scamuffa N, Moldovan F, Ngouala G, Mitrovic D, Khatib A, et al. IL-1 beta-Induced Hepcidin Expression in Synovial Membranes of Patients with Osteoarthritis Is Associated with TNF-alpha Repression: A Potential Role of Hepcidin as an anti-Inflammatory Molecule in Joint Diseases. J Bone Miner Res. 2008;23:S279-S.

54. Robinson WH, Lepus CM, Wang Q, Raghu H, Mao R, Lindstrom TM, et al. Low-grade inflammation as a key mediator of the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2016;12(10):580-92.

55. Raghu H, Lepus CM, Wang Q, Wong HH, Lingampalli N, Oliviero F, et al. CCL2/CCR2, but not CCL5/CCR5, mediates monocyte recruitment, inflammation and cartilage destruction in osteoarthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2017;76(5):914-22.

56. Bondeson J, Wainwright SD, Lauder S, Amos N, Hughes CE. The role of synovial macrophages and macrophage-produced cytokines in driving aggrecanases, matrix metalloproteinases, and other destructive and inflammatory responses in osteoarthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2006;8(6):R187.

57. Clockaerts S, Bastiaansen-Jenniskens YM, Runhaar J, Van Osch GJ, Van Offel J, Verhaar J, et al. The infrapatellar fat pad should be considered as an active osteoarthritic joint tissue: a narrative review. Osteoarthr Cartilage. 2010;18(7):876-82.

58. Sakkas LI, Platsoucas CD. The role of T cells in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2007;56(2):409-24.

59. Ponchel F, Burska AN, Hensor EM, Raja R, Campbell M, Emery P, et al. Changes in peripheral blood immune cell composition in osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2015;23(11):1870-8.

60. Lopes EBP, Filiberti A, Husain SA, Humphrey MB. Immune Contributions to Osteoarthritis. Curr Osteoporos Rep. 2017;15(6):593-600.

61. Li YS, Luo W, Zhu SA, Lei GH. T Cells in Osteoarthritis: Alterations and Beyond. Frontiers in Immunology. 2017;8.

62. Vos K, Miltenburg AMM, van Meijgaarden KE, van den Heuvel M, Elferink DG, van Galen PJM, et al. Cellular immune response to human cartilage glycoprotein-39 (HC gp-39)derived peptides in rheumatoid arthritis and other inflammatory conditions. Rheumatology. 2000;39(12):1326-31.

63. Sekine T, Kato T, Masuko-Hongo K, Nakamura H, Yoshino S, Nishioka K, et al. Type II collagen is a target antigen of clonally expanded T cells in the synovium of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 1999;58(7):446-50.

64. Guerassimov A, Zhang Y, Cartman A, Rosenberg LC, Esdaile J, Fitzcharles MA, et al. Immune responses to cartilage link protein and the G1 domain of proteoglycan aggrecan in patients with osteoarthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism: Official Journal of the American College of Rheumatology. 1999;42(3):527-33.

65. Mateos J, Lourido L, Fernandez-Puente P, Calamia V, Fernandez-Lopez C, Oreiro N, et al. Differential protein profiling of synovial fluid from rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis patients using LC-MALDI TOF/TOF. J Proteomics. 2012;75(10):2869-78.

66. Sae-Jung T, Sengprasert P, Apinun J, Ngarmukos S, Yuktanandana P, Tanavalee A, et al. Functional and T Cell Receptor Repertoire Analyses of Peripheral Blood and Infrapatellar Fat Pad T Cells in Knee Osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol. 2018.

67. Yuan GH, Masuko-Hongo K, Kato T, Nishioka K. Immunologic intervention in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48(3):602-11.

68. Travers P, Walport M, Capra JJCBL--p. Immunobiology: the immune system in health and disease. 2001.

69. Sakata M, Masuko-Hongo K, Nakamura H, Onuma H, Tsuruha JI, Aoki H, et al. Osteoarthritic articular chondrocytes stimulate autologous T cell responses in vitro. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2003;21(6):704-10.

70. Sakata M, Masuko-Hongo K, Nakamura H, Onuma H, Tsuruha JI, Aoki H, et al. Osteoarthritic articular chondrocytes stimulate autologous T cell responses in vitro. Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology. 2003;21(6):704-10.

71. Mantegazza AR, Magalhaes JG, Amigorena S, Marks MS. Presentation of phagocytosed antigens by MHC class I and II. Traffic. 2013;14(2):135-52.

72. Yewdell JW, Reits E, Neefjes J. Making sense of mass destruction: quantitating MHC class I antigen presentation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2003;3(12):952-61.

73. Garbi N, Tan P, Diehl AD, Chambers BJ, Ljunggren HG, Momburg F, et al. Impaired immune responses and altered peptide repertoire in tapasin-deficient mice. Nat Immunol. 2000;1(3):234-8.

74. Vyas JM, Van der Veen AG, Ploegh HL. The known unknowns of antigen processing and presentation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008;8(8):607-18.

75. Brutkiewicz RR. Cell Signaling Pathways That Regulate Antigen Presentation. J Immunol. 2016;197(8):2971-9.

76. Ting JP-Y, Trowsdale JJC. Genetic control of MHC class II expression. 2002;109(2):S21-S33.

77. Thelemann C, Eren RO, Coutaz M, Brasseit J, Bouzourene H, Rosa M, et al. Interferon-gamma induces expression of MHC class II on intestinal epithelial cells and protects mice from colitis. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e86844.

78. Collins T, Korman AJ, Wake CT, Boss JM, Kappes DJ, Fiers W, et al. Immune interferon activates multiple class II major histocompatibility complex genes and the associated invariant chain gene in human endothelial cells and dermal fibroblasts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1984;81(15):4917-21.

79. Romieu-Mourez R, Francois M, Boivin MN, Stagg J, Galipeau J. Regulation of MHC class II expression and antigen processing in murine and human mesenchymal stromal cells by IFN-gamma, TGF-beta, and cell density. J Immunol. 2007;179(3):1549-58.

80. Osiecka-Iwan A, Hyc A, Radomska-Lesniewska DM, Rymarczyk A, Skopinski P. Antigenic and immunogenic properties of chondrocytes. Implications for chondrocyte therapeutic transplantation and pathogenesis of inflammatory and degenerative joint diseases. Cent Eur J Immunol. 2018;43(2):209-19.

81. Akhtar N, Haqqi TM. Epigallocatechin-3-gallate suppresses the global interleukin-1beta-induced inflammatory response in human chondrocytes. Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13(3):R93.

82. Jobanputra P, Corrigall V, Kingsley G, Panayi G. Cellular responses to human chondrocytes: absence of allogeneic responses in the presence of HLA-DR and ICAM-1. Clin Exp Immunol. 1992;90(2):336-44.

83. Kim HA, Cho ML, Choi HY, Yoon CS, Jhun JY, Oh HJ, et al. The catabolic pathway mediated by Toll-like receptors in human osteoarthritic chondrocytes. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2006;54(7):2152-63.

84. Gomez R, Villalvilla A, Largo R, Gualillo O, Herrero-Beaumont G. TLR4 signalling in osteoarthritis-finding targets for candidate DMOADs. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2015;11(3):159-70.

85. Wieczorek M, Abualrous ET, Sticht J, Alvaro-Benito M, Stolzenberg S, Noe F, et al. Major Histocompatibility Complex (MHC) Class I and MHC Class II Proteins: Conformational Plasticity in Antigen Presentation. Front Immunol. 2017;8:292.

86. Kuhne M, Erben U, Schulze-Tanzil G, Kohler D, Wu P, Richter FJ, et al. HLA-B27restricted antigen presentation by human chondrocytes to CD8+ T cells: potential contribution to local immunopathologic processes in ankylosing spondylitis. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60(6):1635-46.

87. Cohen ES, Bodmer HC. Cytotoxic T lymphocytes recognize and lyse chondrocytes under inflammatory, but not non-inflammatory conditions. Immunology. 2003;109(1):8-14.

88. Bujia J, Alsalameh S, Sittinger M, Hammer C, Wilmes E, Burmester G. Antigen-Presenting Cell-Function of Class-li Positive Human Nasal Chondrocytes. Acta Oto-Laryngol. 1994;114(1):75-9.

89. Posch W, Lass-Florl C, Wilflingseder D. Generation of Human Monocyte-derived Dendritic Cells from Whole Blood. J Vis Exp. 2016(118).

90. Kuleshov MV, Jones MR, Rouillard AD, Fernandez NF, Duan Q, Wang Z, et al. Enrichr: a comprehensive gene set enrichment analysis web server 2016 update. Nucleic Acids Res. 2016;44(W1):W90-7.

91. Chen EY, Tan CM, Kou Y, Duan Q, Wang Z, Meirelles GV, et al. Enrichr: interactive and collaborative HTML5 gene list enrichment analysis tool. BMC Bioinformatics. 2013;14:128.

92. Heidari M, Tahmasebi M, Etemad S, Salehkhou S, Heidari-Vala H, Akhondi MMJM-EJSR. In vitro human chondrocyte culture; a modified protocol. 2011;9(1):102-9. 93. Greene CA, Green CR, Sherwin T. Transdifferentiation of chondrocytes into neuronlike cells induced by neuronal lineage specifying growth factors. Cell Biol Int. 2015;39(2):185-91.

94. Scanzello CR, Umoh E, Pessler F, Diaz-Torne C, Miles T, Dicarlo E, et al. Local cytokine profiles in knee osteoarthritis: elevated synovial fluid interleukin-15 differentiates early from end-stage disease. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2009;17(8):1040-8.

95. Hoff P, Buttgereit F, Burmester GR, Jakstadt M, Gaber T, Andreas K, et al. Osteoarthritis synovial fluid activates pro-inflammatory cytokines in primary human chondrocytes. Int Orthop. 2013;37(1):145-51.

96. Alsalameh S, Jahn B, Krause A, Kalden JR, Burmester GR. Antigenicity and accessory cell function of human articular chondrocytes. J Rheumatol. 1991;18(3):414-21.

97. Tsuchida AI, Beekhuizen M, 't Hart MC, Radstake TRDJ, Dhert WJA, Saris DBF, et al. Cytokine profiles in the joint depend on pathology, but are different between synovial fluid, cartilage tissue and cultured chondrocytes. Arthritis Res Ther. 2014;16(5).

98. Bujia J, Alsalameh S, Sittinger M, Hammer C, Wilmes E, Burmester G. Antigen presenting cell function of class II positive human nasal chondrocytes. Acta Otolaryngol. 1994;114(1):75-9.

99. Tiku ML, Liu S, Weaver CW, Teodorescu M, Skosey JL. Class II histocompatibility antigen-mediated immunologic function of normal articular chondrocytes. J Immunol. 1985;135(5):2923-8.

100. Mollenhauer J, von der Mark K, Burmester G, Gluckert K, Lutjen-Drecoll E, Brune K. Serum antibodies against chondrocyte cell surface proteins in osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. 1988;15(12):1811-7.

101. Sakata M, Tsuruha JI, Masuko-Hongo K, Nakamura H, Matsui T, Sudo A, et al. Autoantibodies to osteopontin in patients with osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2001;28(7):1492-5.

102. Miura Y, Ota S, Peterlin M, McDevitt G, Kanazawa S. A Subpopulation of Synovial Fibroblasts Leads to Osteochondrogenesis in a Mouse Model of Chronic Inflammatory Rheumatoid Arthritis. JBMR Plus. 2019;3(6):e10132.

103. Odobasic D, Leech MT, Xue JR, Holdsworth SR. Distinct in vivo roles of CD80 and CD86 in the effector T-cell responses inducing antigen-induced arthritis. Immunology. 2008;124(4):503-13.

104. Tang Y, Nakada MT, Rafferty P, Laraio J, McCabe FL, Millar H, et al. Regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor expression by EMMPRIN via the PI3K-Akt signaling pathway. Mol Cancer Res. 2006;4(6):371-7.

105. Lenschow DJ, Walunas TL, Bluestone JA. CD28/B7 system of T cell costimulation. Annu Rev Immunol. 1996;14:233-58.

106. Stack RM, Lenschow DJ, Gray GS, Bluestone JA, Fitch FWJTJol. IL-4 treatment of small splenic B cells induces costimulatory molecules B7-1 and B7-2. 1994;152(12):5723-33.

107. Hathcock KS, Laszlo G, Dickler HB, Bradshaw J, Linsley P, Hodes RJJS. Identification of an alternative CTLA-4 ligand costimulatory for T cell activation. 1993;262(5135):905-7.

108. Freeman GJ, Gribben JG, Boussiotis VA, Ng JW, Restivo VA, Lombard LA, et al. Cloning of B7-2: a CTLA-4 counter-receptor that costimulates human T cell proliferation. 1993;262(5135):909-11.

109. Roy M, Aruffo A, Ledbetter J, Linsley P, Kehry M, Noelle RJEjoi. Studies on the interdependence of gp39 and B7 expression and function during antigen-specific immune responses. 1995;25(2):596-603.

110. Torihata H, Ishikawa F, Okada Y, Tanaka Y, Uchida T, Suguro T, et al. Irradiation upregulates CD80 expression through two different mechanisms in spleen B cells, B lymphoma cells, and dendritic cells. 2004;112(2):219-27.

111. Bevan D, Baker N, Goldring MB, Donell ST, Gavrilovic JJMIM. Chondrocyte responses to neurovascular peptides, cytokines, and a 3D environment: focus on ADAMs. 2016;3:63-74.

112. Kapoor M, Martel-Pelletier J, Lajeunesse D, Pelletier JP, Fahmi H. Role of proinflammatory cytokines in the pathophysiology of osteoarthritis. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2011;7(1):33-42.

113. Matsukawa A, Yoshimura T, Maeda T, Ohkawara S, Takagi K, Yoshinaga M. Neutrophil accumulation and activation by homologous IL-8 in rabbits. IL-8 induces destruction of cartilage and production of IL-1 and IL-1 receptor antagonist in vivo. J Immunol. 1995;154(10):5418-25.

114. Choi M-C, Jo J, Park J, Kang HK, Park YJC. NF-κB signaling pathways in osteoarthritic cartilage destruction. 2019;8(7):734.

115. Pulai JI, Chen H, Im H-J, Kumar S, Hanning C, Hegde PS, et al. NF-κB mediates the stimulation of cytokine and chemokine expression by human articular chondrocytes in response to fibronectin fragments. 2005;174(9):5781-8.

116. Lv M, Zhou Y, Polson SW, Wan LQ, Wang M, Han L, et al. Identification of Chondrocyte Genes and Signaling Pathways in Response to Acute Joint Inflammation. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):93.

117. Ade N, Antonios D, Kerdine-Romer S, Boisleve F, Rousset F, Pallardy MJTs. NF-κB plays a major role in the maturation of human dendritic cells induced by NiSO4 but not by DNCB. 2007;99(2):488-501.

118. Yoshimura S, Bondeson J, Foxwell BM, Brennan FM, Feldmann MJIi. Effective antigen presentation by dendritic cells is NF-κB dependent: coordinate regulation of MHC, co-stimulatory molecules and cytokines. 2001;13(5):675-83.

119. Mitchell NS, Shepard N. Changes in proteoglycan and collagen in cartilage in rheumatoid arthritis. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1978;60(3):342-8.

120. Zou J, Zhang Y, Thiel A, Rudwaleit M, Shi SL, Radbruch A, et al. Predominant cellular immune response to the cartilage autoantigenic G1 aggrecan in ankylosing spondylitis and rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2003;42(7):846-55.

121. Szanto S, Bardos T, Szabo Z, David CS, Buzas EI, Mikecz K, et al. Induction of arthritis in HLA-DR4-humanized and HLA-DQ8-humanized mice by human cartilage proteoglycan aggrecan but only in the presence of an appropriate (non-MHC) genetic background. Arthritis Rheum. 2004;50(6):1984-95.

122. Dolhain RJ, ter Haar NT, Hoefakker S, Tak PP, de Ley M, Claassen E, et al. Increased expression of interferon (IFN)-gamma together with IFN-gamma receptor in the rheumatoid synovial membrane compared with synovium of patients with osteoarthritis. Br J Rheumatol. 1996;35(1):24-32.

123. Haynes MK, Hume EL, Smith JB. Phenotypic characterization of inflammatory cells from osteoarthritic synovium and synovial fluids. Clin Immunol. 2002;105(3):315-25.

124. Sakkas LI, Scanzello C, Johanson N, Burkholder J, Mitra A, Salgame P, et al. T cells and T-cell cytokine transcripts in the synovial membrane in patients with osteoarthritis. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol. 1998;5(4):430-7.

125. Nakamura H, Tanaka M, Masuko-Hongo K, Yudoh K, Kato T, Beppu M, et al. Enhanced production of MMP-1, MMP-3, MMP-13, and RANTES by interaction of chondrocytes with autologous T cells. Rheumatol Int. 2006;26(11):984-90.

126. Billinghurst RC, Dahlberg L, Ionescu M, Reiner A, Bourne R, Rorabeck C, et al. Enhanced cleavage of type II collagen by collagenases in osteoarthritic articular cartilage. J Clin Invest. 1997;99(7):1534-45.

127. Hwang HS, Park SJ, Cheon EJ, Lee MH, Kim HA. Fibronectin fragment-induced expression of matrix metalloproteinases is mediated by MyD88-dependent TLR-2 signaling pathway in human chondrocytes. Arthritis Res Ther. 2015;17:320.



Chulalongkorn University

VITA

Panjana Sengprasert

NAME

DATE OF BIRTH 2 November 1988

PLACE OF BIRTH Bangkok, Thailand

INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED 2017-present

Doctor of philosophy (Medical Microbiology)

Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand

2010-2014

Master of Science (Biochemistry), Kasetsart University, Bangkok, Thailand

2007-2010

Bachelor of Science (Biochemistry), Kasetsart University, Bangkok, Thailand

838/37, Phetchaburi Road, Ratchathewi, Bangkok, Thailand, 10400

1.Sae-Jung T, Sengprasert P, Apinun J, Ngarmukos S,
Yuktanandana P, Tanavalee A, et al. Functional and T Cell Receptor Repertoire Analyses of Peripheral Blood and Infrapatellar Fat Pad T Cells in Knee Osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol. 2019;46(3):309-17.

2.Apinun J, Sengprasert P, Yuktanandana P, Ngarmukos S, Tanavalee A, Reantragoon R. Immune Mediators in Osteoarthritis: Infrapatellar Fat Pad-Infiltrating CD8+ T Cells Are Increased in Osteoarthritic Patients with Higher Clinical Radiographic Grading. Int J Rheumatol. 2016;2016:9525724.

HOME ADDRESS

PUBLICATION

3.Wongpanya R, Sengprasert P, Amparyup P, Tassanakajon A. A novel C-type lectin in the black tiger shrimp Penaeus monodon functions as a pattern recognition receptor by binding and causing bacterial agglutination. Fish Shellfish Immun. 2017;60:103-13.

4. Sengprasert P, Amparyup P, Tassanakajorn A, Wongpanya R. Characterization and identification of calmodulin and calmodulin binding proteins in hemocyte of the black tiger shrimp (Penaeus monodon). Dev Comp Immunol. 2015;50(2):87-97.

1. The Outstanding Master Thesis Award 2015 from the Graduate School, Kasetsart University (Title of thesis is "Functional and Structural Characterisation of Calmodulin from Black Tiger Shrimp, Paneus monodon".)

2.The best academic performance award at the M.Sc. level (Biochemistry Discipline) from The Professor Dr.Tab Nilanidhi Foundation

AWARD RECEIVED